# Synthesis of Glucuronoxylan in Higher and Lower Plants – Is There Conservation of the Enzymatic Machinery?

Emma Hörnblad

Faculty of Forest Sciences Department of Forest Genetics and Plant Physiology Umeå



Doctoral Thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Umeå 2012 Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae 2012:8

Cover: *Physcomitrella* gametophores displaying PpGT47D:GUS staining. (photo: E. Hörnblad)

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-576-7692-4 © 2012 Emma Hörnblad, Umeå Print: Arkitektkopia, Umeå, Sweden 2012

# Synthesis of Glucuronoxylan in Higher and Lower Plants – Is There Conservation of the Enzymatic Machinery?

#### Abstract

The hemicellulose glucuronoxylan (GX) is the second most abundant polysaccharide after cellulose in the secondary cell walls of angiosperms and contributes significantly to the properties of wood as raw materials. Despite this, very little is known about the biosynthesis of hemicellulose. The thesis is based on studies performed in *Physcomitrella patens, Arabidopsis thaliana,* and *Populus* plants with the aim to increase the understanding of glucuronoxylan synthesis, and with main focus on the role of the *IRX10* gene family.

A number of genes have proven to be involved in GX biosynthesis in *Arabidopsis*, namely *IRREGULAR XYLEM (IRX) 9, IRX14, IRX8, FRAGILE FIBER (FRA) 8* and *PARVUS*. This thesis presents two new genes, *IRX10* and its close homolog *IRX10-LIKE (L)*, which can now be added to the group of presumed GX biosynthesis genes. In addition, identification and characterisation of three homologs (*IRX9-L, IRX14-L* and *F8H*) of previously identified GX synthesis genes is described.

Complementation experiments and morphological studies confirmed redundancy between the *IRX9* and *IRX9-L*, *IRX14* and *IRX14-L*, and the *FRA8* and *F8H* pairs of genes in *Arabidopsis*. A bioinformatics based approach has led to the identification of four putative homologs in *Populus trichocarpa* (*PtGT47A-1*, *PtGT47A-2*, *PtGT47D-1*, and *PtGT47D-4*) of *AtIRX10*, and one putative homolog from *Physcomitrella* (*PpGT47D*). Experiments further confirmed functional conservation between the *Arabidopsis* (IRX10) and *Populus* GT47A proteins, and partial functional conservation between the *Populus* GT47D, the *Physcomitrella* GT47D and *Arabidopsis* IRX10 proteins.

The work supports the existence of an *Arabidopsis* GX backbone biosynthesis complex in which AtIRX10 and AtIRX10-L form an essential component together with AtIRX9 and AtIRX14. It also suggests that parts of the GX biosynthesis machinery are conserved across embryophytes. Finally, work presented in this thesis indicates that the *IRX10* gene family has gone through a subfunctionalisation event during the evolution.

*Keywords:* Secondary cell wall, glucuronoxylan, *Populus, Physcomitrella, Arabidopsis, IRX10, IRX10-L, IRX9, IRX9-L, IRX14, IRX14-L,* GT47A, GT47D, glycosyltransferases

*Author's address:* Emma Hörnblad, Umeå Plant Science Centre, Department of Forest Genetics and Plant Physiology, SLU, S-90183, Umeå, Sweden *E-mail:* Emma.Hornblad@slu.se

"Gutta cavat lapidem, non vi seds aepe cadendo"("Trägen vinner" typ©) Publius Ovidius Naso

# Contents

List of Publications 7					
Abbi	reviations	9			
1	Introduction	11			
2	The Plant Cell Wall	13			
2.1	The Primary Cell Wall	13			
2.2	The Secondary Cell Wall	15			
2.3	Wood Development	16			
2.4	Biosynthesis of the Cell Wall	17			
	2.4.1 Glycosyltransferases	17			
	2.4.2 Cell Wall Precursors	18			
2.5	Components of the Cell Wall	19			
	2.5.1 Cellulose	20			
	2.5.2 Pectins	22			
	2.5.3 Hemicelluloses	23			
	2.5.4 Phenolic compounds	27			
	2.5.5 Non-enzymatic cell wall proteins	28			
3	Objectives				
4	Methodological Overview	31			
4.1	Model Systems	31			
	4.1.1 Arabidopsis	32			
	4.1.2 Populus	32			
	4.1.3 Physcomitrella	34			
4.2	Downregulation of Genes	36			
4.3	Functional Assays	37			
4.4	Studies of Cell Wall Mutants	39			
	4.4.1 Quantitative methods	40			
	4.4.2 Qualitative methods	40			
	4.4.3 Fingerprinting methods	41			
5	Results and Discussion	43			
5.1	GX synthesis in Arabidopsis (Paper I and Paper II)				

	5.1.1	Investigating the function of Arabidopsis IRX10 and IRX10-like		
		(Paper I)	43	
	5.1.2	Investigation of the redundant homologs for IRX9, IRX14 and		
		FRA8, three genes involved in Arabidopsis GX biosynthesis		
		(Paper II)	45	
5.2	The II	RX10 gene family in <i>Populus</i> (Paper III)	47	
5.3	Analysis of GX biosynthesis candidates in Physcomitrella with focus on			
	the IR	X10 gene family member <i>PpGT47D</i> (Paper IV)	49	
6	Conc	lusions and Future Perspectives	53	
6.1	Paper	I, II and IV	53	
6.2	Paper	· III	54	
6.3	Epilog	jue	55	
References				
Acknowledgements				

## List of Publications

This thesis is based on the work contained in the following papers, referred to by Roman numerals in the text:

- I Wu, A., Rihouey, C., Seveno, M., Hörnblad, E., Singh, S. K., Matsunaga, T., Ishii, T., Lerouge, P. and Marchant A. (2009). The *Arabidopsis* IRX10 and IRX10-LIKE glycosyltransferases are critical for glucuronoxylan biosynthesis during secondary cell wall formation. *The Plant Journal*, 57, 718-731.
- II Wu, A., Hörnblad, E., Voxeur, A., Gerber, L., Rihouey, C., Lerouge P. and Marchant A. (2010). Analysis of the *Arabidopsis IRX9/IRX9-LIKE* and *IRX14/IRX14-LIKE* Pairs of Glycosyltransferase Genes Reveals Critical Contributions to Biosynthesis of the Hemicellulose Glucuronoxylan. *Plant Physiology*, **153**, 542-554.
- III Hörnblad, E., Wu, A., Gorzas, A., Gerber, L. and Marchant A. The *Populus GT47A-1* gene encodes a functional ortholog of the *Arabidopsis* IRX10 and IRX10-Like proteins supporting a common mechanism for glucuronoxylan biosynthesis between woody and herbaceous plants (manuscript).
- IV **Hörnblad**, E., Ulfstedt, M., Ronne, H. and Marchant A. An investigation into the role of the *Physcomitrella patens* GT47D protein (manuscript).
- Papers I-II are reproduced with the permission of the publishers.

The contribution of Emma Hörnblad to the papers included in this thesis was as follows:

- I Contribution 10%. Significant intellectual contribution to discussions of the results and data analysis. Analysis of the monosaccharide sugar composition of wild-type and mutant plants. Input into the writing of the paper.
- II Contribution Experimental 15%. Analysis of the monosaccharide sugar composition of wild-type and mutant plants. Significant intellectual contribution to discussions of the results and data analysis. Input into the writing of the paper.
- III Contribution 95%. Carried out the study, designed experiments and analysed data obtained. Any collaborative work was undertaken with the close involvement of Emma Hörnblad. She wrote the manuscript.
- IV Contribution 90%. The majority of work in this manuscript has been either carried out by Emma Hörnblad or in close collaboration with colleagues in Uppsala. All experiments were designed and analysed by Emma Hörnblad and the manuscript was written by her.

# Abbreviations

AA	alditol acetates
AGPs	arabinogalactan proteins
AIR	alcohol insoluble residues
Api	apiose
Apif	apifuranosyl
Ara	arabinose
Araf	arabinofuranosyl
AT	acetyltransferase
At	Arabidopsis thaliana
ATs	acetyltransferases
AXs	arabinoxylans
CesA	cellulose synthase
DNA	deoxyribonucleic acid
ESI-MS	electrospray ionization mass spectroscopy
F8H	FRAGILE FIBER 8 HOMOLOG
FRA8	FRAGILE FIBER 8
FT-IR	Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy
Fuc	fucose
Fucp	fucopyranosyl
Gal	galactose
GalA	galacturonic acid
Galp	galactopyranosyl
GalpA	galactopyranosyluronic acid
GAXs	glucoarabinoxylans
GC/MS	gas-chromatography mass spectroscopy
GHs	Glycoside hydrolases
Glc	glucose
GlcA	glucuronic Acid
Glcp	glucopyranosyl
Ulcp	giucopyraliosyr

GlcpA	glucopyranosyluronic acid
GRPs	glycine-rich proteins
GTs	glycosyltransferases
GUT1	GLUCURONYLTRANSFERASE 1
GUX	GLUCURONIC ACID SUBSTITUTION OF XYLAN
GX	glucuronoxylan
GXs	glucuronoxylans
HGs	homogalacturonans
HP-SEC	high-pressure size-exclusion chromatography
HRGPs	hydroxyprolinerich glycoproteins
IRX	IRREGULAR XYLEM
LCCs	lignin-carbohydrate complexes
Man	mannose
Manp	mannopyranosyl
Mbp	Megabase-pairs
MeGlcpA	methyl glucopyranosyluronic acid
miRNAi	microRNA interference
NDP	nucleotidediphosphate
NMR	nuclear magnetic resonance
Np	Nicotiana plumbaginifolia
PEG	polyethylene glycol
Рр	Physcomitrella patens
PRPs	proline rich proteins
Pt	Populus trichocarpa
Ptt	Populus tremula x tremuloides
qPCR	quantitative PCR
RG	rhamnogalacturonan
Rha	rhamnose
Rha <i>p</i>	rhamnopyranosyl
RNA	ribonucleic acid
RNAi	RNA interference
RWA	REDUCED WALL ACETYLATION
siRNA	small interfering RNA
T-DNA	transfer DNA
TMS	trimethylsilyl
WAKs	wall-associated kinases
Xyl	xylose
Xylp	xylopyranosyl

## 1 Introduction

Throughout evolution, plants have constantly developed novel traits that have enabled them to colonise new niches or to outcompete other existing species. The development of vascular tissues, i.e xylem and phloem, for transport of water and nutrients is one of those traits, since it has allowed some plants to increase in height and efficiently utilise resources that are less available for the smaller non-vascular plants (Jung & Park, 2007; Sarkar *et al.*, 2009). The immense strength and transport capacity of well-developed vascular tissues makes it for example possible for some tree species to grow to a height of more than impressive 100 m. This would be impossible if the only type of water and soluble nutrients transport was trough diffusion.

The xylem and phloem cells of the vasculature form continuous interconnected tubular networks that are able to efficiently transport water and nutrients. The xylem cells are reinforced via the formation of secondary cell walls which provide physical support and improve the ability of the plant to transport water and nutrients to peripheral tissues (Jung & Park, 2007). The secondary cell wall is deposited inside the primary wall before the xylem cells undergo cell death and lose their cell contents. The mature xylem is the predominant structure in gymnosperm and angiosperm trees.

Similarities and differences between higher and lower plants can be used for comparisation in order to find out the evolutional history of certain traits and to figure out how certain biological processes work in general among plants. Lower plants are traditionally called non-vascular plants, but in fact primitive vascular systems can be found in some non-vascular plants. Specialised cells for water and nutrition transport found in bryophytes possess no secondary cell walls, and the conducting properties are less pronounced than in the vasculature of higher plants. Despite this, most components making up cell walls of the xylem and phloem of vascular plants are present in cell walls of many mosses. This thesis is based on studies of non-vascular *Physcomitrella patens* moss (hereafter referred to as *Physcomitrella*), herbaceous *Arabidopsis thaliana* (hereafter referred to as *Arabidopsis*) plants, and woody *Populus* trees in order to figure out more about how plants use the *IRX10* family of genes for the biosynthesis of the cell wall polysaccharide glucuronoxylan, a major component of the angiosperm secondary cell wall.

## 2 The Plant Cell Wall

Plants are multicellular organisms which are made up by specialised cell types that form morphologically distinct tissues. Unlike cells of animals and protozoans, but similar to i.e. prokaryotic bacteria, fungal cells, non-green algae and some archaebacteria, all plant cells have a cell wall.

The plant cell walls are mainly comprised of polysaccharides. This contrasts with the cell walls of fungi which are predominantly made up of chitin, the cell walls of non-green algae and eubacteria which contain peptidoglycans, and the cell wall of some archaebacteria which have glycoproteins as major components (Sarkar *et al.*, 2009). Evolutionary, the ability to synthesise new cell wall components, and to synthesise certain cell wall components more efficiently, have contributed to the formation of new species (Jung & Park, 2007). Likewise, many features of the plant specific cell walls have most likely played important roles in evolutionary key events such as multicellularity and the colonisation of land by plants (Popper *et al.*, 2011). A cladistic summary of the occurrence of cell walls is presented in Fig. 1.

### 2.1 The Primary Cell Wall

Common for all plant cells, is that they have primary cell walls mainly composed of structural proteins and cellulosic, pectic and hemicellulosic polysaccharides in differing relative amounts dependent on the cell type and species investigated. The components of the primary cell wall make up a mesh-like structure in which they are linked together by covalent and non-covalent linkages (Fig. 2A), that withstands the turgor pressure and provides rigidity to the cell. The same basic mesh-like architecture can be seen in all phylogenetic groups of plants (O'Neill & York, 2003; Sarkar *et al.*, 2009).



Figure 1. Phylogenetic tree showing the plant kingdom in light grey. The lengths of the branches are not in proportion to the degree of relation between the subgroups. Modified from Sarkar et al. (2009).

There are two main types of primary cell walls in angiosperms; type I found in dicotyledons and many monocotyledons, and type II found specifically in the monocotyledonous grass species. The type I primary cell wall typically contains about 20-30% cellulose, 15-30% hemicelluloses and 30-40% pectins. Typical for the type II primary cell wall is the relatively low amount of pectins (<10%) and the higher proportion of hemicellulosic xylan (20-40% compared to <5% in type II primary cell walls) and mixed-linked glucan (10-30% compared to absent or varying if present in type II primary cell walls; Carpita & Gibeaut, 1993; Carpita, 1996; O'Neill & York, 2003). In some of the water conducting cells, lignin or lignin-like polymers are later on added to the primary cell wall, impregnating the tissue (Mishler & Churchill, 1984; O'Neill & York, 2003; Sakakibara *et al.*, 2003; Sarkar *et al.*, 2009).

The primary cell wall is first deposited in the cell plate of the dividing cell and then spreads toward the already existing primary cell wall of the mother cell to completely surround the plasma membranes of both daughter cells. The cell plate develops into the pectin rich middle lamella found between the cells, and which cements the cells together. The deposition of the primary cell wall occurs until the cell reaches its final size (Doblin *et al.*, 2003).



Figure 2. The components of the cell wall make up a mesh-like structure. A) Simplified model of the primary cell wall. B) The secondary cell wall is made by the S1, S2 and S3 layers. Figure A modified fromUnited States Department of Energy Genome Programs (genomics.energy.gov) and Fiugure B modified from (Cote, 1967).

## 2.2 The Secondary Cell Wall

Tracheids, vessels and fibers form secondary cell walls which are deposited on the inner face of the existing primary cell walls, and provide additional strength and rigidity to the cells. Secondary cell walls are like the primary made of polysaccharides. The biggest proportion is cellulose, as in the case for the primary cell wall, but the secondary cell wall contain very small if any amounts of pectins, and high proportions of hemicellulosic xylans (angiosperms) or mannans (gymnosperms). The water conducting properties are further improved by lignification, in which the deposition of lignin adds strength and impermeability to the secondary cell wall (Zhong & Ye, 2009).

The secondary cell wall is deposited as a similar type of mesh-like structure as the primary (Fig. 2A); although in many species it is organised in layers which are defined by the orientation of cellulose microfibrils. Most secondary walls have three layers called S1, S2 and S3 (Fig. 2B; Zhong & Ye, 2009).

The ability for plant cells to make secondary cell walls is considered one of the most important evolutionary landmarks for vascular plants since the formation of secondary cell walls within the vascular tissues allows the cells to withstand high pressure and facilitates their function in water transport (Zhong & Ye, 2009).

## 2.3 Wood Development



Figure 3.The stem displays a developmental gradient with the most mature secondary xylem cells close to the center of the stem (most to the right in the picture), and newly formed xylem cells close to the cambial region of the stem (zone A and B in the picture). Figure credit Ellinor Edvardsson (2010). Modified from Schrader et al. (2004).

The vascular stem develops in two steps; first by formation of the primary vasculature which is derived from cells in the apical meristem, and then by the formation of secondary vasculature which thickens the diameter of the stem and is formed by cells of the vascular cambium (Jung & Park, 2007). The secondary xylem is deposited in several layers of cells, with the old and mature cells furthest in to the middle of the stem and the newly formed xylem cells close to the meristem. In this way, the stem can be said to display a developmental gradient (Fig. 3) starting in the cambium with the dividing meristematic cells, and then inwards passing expanding cells with primary cell wall, fully elongated cells which deposit secondary cell wall, secondary cell which initiate cell death and which deposit lignin, and finally mature, dead and lignified secondary xylem cells (Hertzberg *et al.*, 2001a; Schrader *et al.*, 2004; Zhang *et al.*, 2011). The mature xylem cells are the main components of the structure in trees referred to as wood.

## 2.4 Biosynthesis of the Cell Wall

The cell wall contains a number of enzymatic proteins such as glycoside hydrolases (GHs), proteases, glycosidases, peroxidases, acetyltransferases (ATs) and esterases which are vital for remodeling and maintenance of cell wall integrity under growth, stress, and environmental changes (Fry, 1995; O'Neill & York, 2003). However, the biosynthesis of the hemicelluloses and pectins takes place in the Golgi apparatus and is catalyzed by groups of enzymes called glycosyltransferases (GTs), which facilitate the transfer of sugar moieties from activated donor molecules to specific acceptor molecules, forming the glycosidic bonds of the polysaccharides (Sinnott, 1990). Cellulose synthesis is also carried out by GTs, but the cellulose synthesising enzymes are arranged in a terminal complex at the surface of the plasma membrane where it synthesises the polysaccharide directly into the cell wall outside the cell (Carpita, 2011; Cheng et al., 2011). Hemicelluloses and pectic polysaccharides are transported from the Golgi to the plasma membrane where they are excreted outside the cell and form the mesh-like cell wall structures together with cellulose (Riese et al., 2003). The cell wall is further strengthened by structural proteins, and in some species and cell types, by lignification where phenolic compounds including lignins or lignans are incorporated into the mesh of polysaccharides (Zhong & Ye, 2009).

### 2.4.1 Glycosyltransferases

All GTs include a catalytic site where the enzymatic activity occurs, a substrate binding site (sometimes associated with a carbohydrate binding module) and an acceptor binding site. These three features are dependent on the amino acid sequence and the resulting 3D structure of the protein which thus have a major impact on the specificity and efficiency of the enzyme (Lairson *et al.*, 2008).

Depending on their predicted 3D structure, GTs are divided into two major groups or folds; GT-A and GT-B (Coutinho *et al.*, 2003; Lairson *et al.*, 2008). The GTs are further divided into families depending on their sequence similarity, but as GTs can contain sequences or modules characteristic for several families the nomenclature does not always follow this rule.

In order to fully understand cell wall biosynthesis, major efforts have been undertaken to elucidate the enzymatic function of cell wall related GTs. The proteins within one family can generally be thought to have an enzymatic activity that is either inverting or retaining, depending on the stereochemical outcome of the product. GTs within one family are thought to share catalytic mechanism, but this is a rule with many exceptions as even differences in single amino acid positions within the active site can drastically change the enzymatic properties of the enzyme, and the barrier between inverting and retaining mechanisms for single GTs for example have turned out to be small (Lairson *et al.*, 2008). In addition, single amino acid substitutions between closely related sequences can give rise to enzymes with very different 3D structure, which affects both substrate and acceptor binding properties. Furthermore, some of the plant GTs can act promiscuously and have several endogenous functions. Consequently, many GT families have been shown to be polyspecific and hence the 3D structure, catalytic activity and substrate binding properties must always be confirmed by functional studies (Breton & Imberty, 1999).

#### 2.4.2 Cell Wall Precursors

Most cell wall polysaccharides are synthesised in the Golgi apparatus by GTs, and then transported to the cell wall to be incorporated into the growing extracellular cellulosic network (Scheible & Pauly, 2004). GTs uses nucleotidediphosphate (NDP) -conjugated monosaccharides, also called NDPsugars, as donor substrates. NDP-sugars are carbon compounds derived ultimately from glycerol compounds as a result of photosynthesis, and are used for many basic functions in the cell other than for cell wall synthesis, such as glvcosvlation of proteins and starch biosynthesis (Scheible & Pauly, 2004; Sharples & Fry, 2007). The NDP-sugars and their precursors are metabolically linked and competing synthesis pathways are often present (Fig. 4). Moreover, the pathways are to a certain extent reversible, allowing the plants to remobilise components according to need. Thus the sugar metabolism in plants is complex and not surprisingly the exact nucleotide sugar substrate is yet to be demonstrated for a number of cell wall polysaccharides. Products labeled with radioactivity deriving from Arabidopsis cells grown in the presence of radioactivity labeled carbon and nitrogen sources have been useful to elucidate the metabolic pathways of NDP-sugars in plants (Sharples & Fry, 2007).

Lower plants share many basic primary metabolic enzymes with higher plants, suggesting a high degree of conservation in sugar nucleotide and polysaccharide biosynthesis within the plant kingdom (Salerno & Curatti, 2003; Thelander *et al.*, 2009)



Figure 4. NDP-sugars are substrates used by GTs to build the cell wall. Many reactions are reversible as shown in the Figure. Modified from Sharples and Fry. (2007).

## 2.5 Components of the Cell Wall

Polysaccharides are the main components of the plant cell walls. Many of the major cell wall polysaccharides are present in the cell walls of all land plants,

although in different relative amounts(Moller *et al.*, 2007). Further, the exact composition of the components has been showed to differ between species and taxas (Peña *et al.*, 2008; Kulkarni *et al.*, 2012). These differences are often thought to be the result of divergent evolution, but in some cases the same or similar components are thought to be the result of convergent evolution, i.e. same component have aroused several times in different organisms during the evolution. This is e.g. the case for lignin or lignin-like coumpounds that are thought to have arisen at least two times; once in red algae and once in embryophytes, and then possibly a third time in charophycean green algae (Martone *et al.*, 2007; Sorensen *et al.*, 2010).

The occurrence of the major cell wall components in any form in land plants and the closest relative to land plants, charophycean green algae, is concluded in Fig. 5.



Figure 5. The primary and secondary cell wall components of the major phylogenetic groups of plants. C=cellulose, X=xylans, M=mannans, XG=xyloglucans, P=Pectins, MLG= mixed-linked glucans, HG=homogalacturonans, RG=Rhamnogalacturonan, UA=uronic acids, P=structural protein, s S=syringyl units, G=guaicyl units. Modified from Sarkar et al. (2009; Popper, 2008; Popper & Tuohy, 2010).

#### 2.5.1 Cellulose

Cellulose is the mostly used cell wall component for industrial purposes such as pulp and paper production and cotton production, and it is the main source of energy in biofuels. Thus, cellulose has long been considered the most important component of the cell wall and therefore has been the subject of much investigation. Cellulose is a non-branched polysaccharide composed of  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-glucopyranosyl (Glc*p*) units, which are joint together by a set of GT2 cellulose synthases (CesAs) catalysing the transfer of UDP-D-Glc*p* units to growing chains of  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4) glucan (Cosgrove, 2005).

In most organisms cellulose is synthesised by CesA proteins. In land plants, CesA proteins, sometimes together with other proteins, form cellulose synthesising complexes referred to as rosette terminal complexes (Fig. 6). The rosette complexes are situated at the plasma membrane of the cell and deposit the cellulose outside the cell. Each complex is thought to make 24-36 single  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4) glucan chains that together form a microfibril which is approx. 2.4-3.8 nm in diameter (Carpita, 2011). The microfibrils are evenly distributed in the primary cell wall as a mesh around the cell (Fig. 2A). In secondary cell walls the cellulose microfibrils are highly organized and changes in the orientation of cellulose microfibrils during their deposition lead to the formation of distinctive layers (Fig. 2B; Zhong & Ye, 2009).



Figure 6. A model of the Arabidopsis six units cellulose rosette terminal complex. Each unit is made up by six CesA enzymes; CesA1, CesA3 and CesA2, CesA5, CesA6 or possibly CesA9 synthesising the primary cell wall cellulose. A similar complex is present synthesising the secondary cell wall cellulose, but with the active enzymes being CesA4, CesA7 and CesA8. Figure modified from Cosgrove, (2005).

So far, the terminal complexes of *Arabidopsis* are the most thoroughly investigated among higher plants. In *Arabidopsis*, CesA1, CesA3 together with CesA2, CesA5, CesA6 or possibly CesA9, make up one six unit rosette terminal complex responsible for making primary cell wall cellulose (Arioli *et al.*, 1998; Scheible *et al.*, 2001; Desprez *et al.*, 2002; Desprez *et al.*, 2007; Persson *et al.*, 2007b; Endler & Persson, 2011), and CesA4, CesA7 and CesA8 together form the secondary cell wall synthesising complex (Taylor *et al.*, 2003). The function of CesA9 is still a bit unclear and it has been suggested that it apart from synthesising primary cell wall cellulose has a function in a seed-specific secondary cell wall synthesising complex (Stork *et al.*, 2010).

Some bacterial species and green algae produce cellulose, although the sizes of the microfibrils are diverse in contrast to the microfibrils of land plants which in almost all cases are around 3.5 nm in diameter. This phenomenon is thought to be due to the appearance of the cellulose synthesising complexes which are found to differ between organisms and species; the terminal complexes in charophycean green algae are, e.g., generally linear with three rows of particles, compared to the circular six unit rosette terminal complex found in land plants. The rosette terminal complexes with its characteristic rosette shape is thought to have arisen in a type of charophycean green algae, one of the closest relatives to land plants (Roberts & Roberts, 2004).

#### 2.5.2 Pectins

Pectins belong to a diverse group of cell wall polysaccharides, all containing a high proportion of galacturonic acid. Pectins are major components of the primary cell wall and the middle lamella, but are almost absent in secondary cell walls. Together the pectins form a hydrated network which contributes to several biological traits and processes of the cell wall such as porosity, pH, cell adhesion and cell wall extension. The major pectins are homogalacturonans, substituted galacturonans, and rhamnogalacturonans. The major industrial use for pectins is as gelling agents in food (Doblin *et al.*, 2003; Fry, 2011).

The backbone of homogalacturonans (HGs) is comprised of partly methyl esterified  $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-galactopyranosyluronic acid (Gal*p*A) units. The degree of methyl esterification plays an important role in the ability of HGs to form gels, and polymers with moderate to low methyl esterification are generally referred to as pectic acid. HGs can account for up to 60% of the primary cell wall pectins (Doblin *et al.*, 2003).

Substituted galacturonans are comprised of a backbone of  $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-GalpA residues. Examples of substituted galacturonans are apiogalacturonan, xylogalacturonan and rhamnogalacturonan II (RGII). While apiogalacturonan and xylogalacturonan are named after its most common substitutions (β-D- $(1\rightarrow 2)$ -apifuranosyl (Apif) and  $\beta$ -D- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -xylopyranosyl (Xylp), respectively, RGII is a complex pectin with at least 4 different side chains which contain some unusual sugar residues, of which some are only found as a component of RGII. RGII is known to form a dimer by a borate cross linkage and mutants affected in RGII synthesis display a cell adhesion phenotype (Doblin et al., 2003; Iwai et al., 2002). RGII is highly conserved among higher plants. Studies have shown that the polymer in a similar form, is present in primary cell walls which derive from the aerial portion of lower plants in amounts comparable to angiosperm primary cell walls (<3% cell wall dry weight; Matsunaga et al., 2004). Importantly, the bryophytes are an exception to this generalisation; although RGII is present, the amount is only approximately 1% of the content in angiosperm cell walls. Notably these results origins from experiments done on the areal portion of plants, which for all plants investigated is the sporophyte generation but which in bryophytes is the gametophyte generation.

Rhamnogalacturonans (RGs), also referred to as RGI, contain a repeating  $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-GalpA- $\alpha$ -L-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-rhamnopyranosyl (Rhap) backbone sequence and side chains of varying complexity from only one glycosyl residue to more than 20. The functions of RGs are largely unknown but they seem to play a role in plant development. RGI is unique among pectins in its ability to form hydrogen bonds to cellulose (Doblin *et al.*, 2003).

#### 2.5.3 Hemicelluloses

Hemicelluloses are defined as polysaccharides that are soluble in strong alkali. The major function of hemicelluloses is to form hydrogen bonds to cellulose so that they together can can provide rigidity to the cell wall network. The main groups of hemicelluloses found in plant cell walls are xyloglucans, mannans, xylans and mixed-linked glucans. The distribution and possibly structure of hemicelluloses in the cell wall has been observed to vary depending on tissue, plant species and cell type (Carpita, 1996; Freshour *et al.*, 1996; Peña *et al.*, 2008; Herve *et al.*, 2009). Hemicelluloses are unwanted wood-components in dissolving pulp, which traditionally is composed of highly purified cellulose, and thus negatively affect the paper yield from woody biomass. In less purified paper-grade pulp, the hemicelluloses contribute to a higher yield and have in addition proved to improve the strength properties of the paper (Puls *et al.*, 2006).

Xyloglucans make up 10-20% of the primary cell wall and are the best studied hemicelluloses. They consist of a  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-Glc*p* backbone which can be substituted with  $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 6)-Xyl*p*-;  $\alpha$ -L-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-fucopyranosyl (Fuc*p*)- $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-galactopyranosyl (Gal*p*)- $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 6)-Xyl*p*-;  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-Gal*p*- $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 6)-Xyl*p*-;  $\alpha$ -L-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-Arabinofuranosyl (Ara*f*)- $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 6)-Xyl*p*; and  $\beta$ -L-(1 $\rightarrow$ 3)-Ara*f*- $\alpha$ -L-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-Ara*f*- $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 6)-Xyl*p* side chains. Some of the side chains are also acetylated. Although the structure of xyloglucan is generally conserved among higher plants with a few exceptions, grass xyloglucan differs from xyloglucan from type II cell walls in that it contains no or very little fucose and in general is less branched (Doblin *et al.*, 2003). Bryophytes have XGs that are substituted with side chains that differ in structure compared to the XG side chains in higher plants (Peña *et al.*, 2008).

Mannans are polysaccharides containing  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-mannopyranosyl (Man*p*) residues. Glucomannans have a backbone that contains both  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-Man*p* and  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-Glc*p*. Galactoglucomannans have a similar backbone but some of the  $\beta$ -D-Man*p* residues are substituted with  $\alpha$ -D-Gal*p* and  $\beta$ -D-Gal*p*-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)- $\alpha$ -D-Gal*p* side chains. Galactomannans are substituted with  $\alpha$ -D-Gal*p* residues and are found as major seed storage polysaccharides in some plants, such as legume species. Mannans are not very abundant in angiosperm primary cell walls, but are found in a variety of angiosperm organs, including a significant amount in *Arabidopsis* secondary cell walls and are the major hemicelluloses found in the lignified secondary cell walls of gymnosperms (Bochicchio & Reicher, 2003; Handford *et al.*, 2003).

Xylans are comprised of a  $\beta$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 4)-Xylp backbone (Fig. 7A), in most cases substituted with  $\alpha$ -L-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2 or 1 $\rightarrow$ 3)-Araf,  $\alpha$ -(4-O-methyl)- $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-glucopyranosyluronic acid ( $\alpha$ -D-MeGlcpA) and unmethylated  $\alpha$ -D-(1 $\rightarrow$ 2)-

GlcpA side-branches which can also be in the acetylated form (Fig. 7A; Aspinall, 1980; Ebringerova & Heinze, 2000; Brown *et al.*, 2007; Decou *et al.*, 2009). *Populus*, birch, *Arabidopsis* and spruce all exhibit a complex tetrasaccharide made up of  $-\beta$ -D- $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -Xylp- $(1\rightarrow 3)$ - $\alpha$ -L-Rhap- $\alpha$ -D- $(1\rightarrow 2)$ -GalpA- $\beta$ -D- $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -Xylp (Johansson & Samuelson, 1977; Andersson *et al.*, 1983; Peña *et al.*, 2007; Lee *et al.*, 2009b) at the reducing end of the xylan polysaccharide (Fig. 7B). This tetrasaccharide has been reported to be absent in xylan isolated from cell walls of grasses and in the bryophyte *Physcomitrella* (Fincher, 2009; Kulkarni *et al.*, 2012).

Xylans are named after their type of substitutions, which together with their degree of acetylation affects the solubility of the xylan polymer, and so affects the properties of the cell wall. Arabinoxylans (AXs) is predominantly found in the endosperm cell walls in cereals and glucoarabinoxylans (GAXs) are the dominant forms of hemicelluloses in grass type II primary cell walls. GAX is the dominant form of xylan in gymnosperm secondary cell walls, where it constitutes a minor amount of the total hemicellulose content (Bochicchio & Reicher, 2003). GAXs is present also in the dicot type I primary cell wall where it makes up about 5% of the total dry weight content (Darvill *et al.*, 1980; Zablackis *et al.*, 1995; Herve *et al.*, 2009). Glucuronoxylans (GXs) is the dominant form of xylan in the angiosperm secondary cell walls. In *Populus*, secondary cell walls can constitute up to 23% of the total cell wall content and as much as 92 % of the total hemicellulose content (Teleman *et al.*, 2000; Decou *et al.*, 2009).

The high degree of similarity in the structure of xylan across a range of different species suggests that there may be conservation of the enzymatic machinery required for its synthesis (Johansson & Samuelson, 1977; Andersson *et al.*, 1983; Peña *et al.*, 2007). So far, most knowledge that concerns xylan biosynthesis has been gained from investigations into GX biosynthesis in dicots, but studies indicate conservation between parts of the xylan biosynthesis machinery between dicots and monocots and so between GX and GAX (Zeng *et al.*, 2010).

In *Arabidopsis*, a number of enzymes from the GT47, GT43 and GT8 GT families have been shown to be involved in xylan biosynthesis (Table 1). Results obtained in I and II in this thesis has significantly contributed to the identification of *At IRREGULAR XYLEM (IRX)10, AtIRX9* and *AtIRX14* and a functional ortholog to each of these genes which are thought to be involved in the synthesis of the GX backbone in *Arabidopsis* (Fig. 7A; Brown *et al.*, 2007; Lee *et al.*, 2007a; Peña *et al.*, 2007; Brown *et al.*, 2009; Wu *et al.*, 2009; Keppler & Showalter, 2010; Lee *et al.*, 2010; Wu *et al.*, 2010). The similarity in phenotypes between the double mutants of the homologous pairs, the fact

that they are non-redundant, and that overexpression of any of the proteins give no phenotypes has led to the hypothesis that IRX10, IRX9 and IRX14 form a xylan backbone biosynthesis complex (Peña *et al.*, 2007; Persson *et al.*, 2007a; Brown *et al.*, 2009; Lee *et al.*, 2009c; Wu *et al.*, 2009; Keppler & Showalter, 2010; Lee *et al.*, 2010; Wu *et al.*, 2010) A similar type of complex which involves close homologs to AtIRX10 and AtIRX14 is thought to exist in wheat, synthesising the GAX backbone. In wheat, an additive protein belonging to the GT75 family of GTs (TaGT75-4) is also suggested to take part in such complex but no homolog to this protein has so far been identified as a putative xylan biosynthesis candidate in *Arabidopsis* (Zeng *et al.*, 2010).



Figure 7. Schematic drawing of the glucoronoxylan backbone (A) with sidebranches (B) and the reducing end oligosaccharide (C). Arabidopsis proteins associated with GX biosynthesis are indicated in boxes close to their putative product.

A further three genes, namely *AtFRA8*, *AtPARVUS* and *AtIRX8*, have been associated with xylan biosynthesis in arabidopsis and are thought to function in the synthesis of the reducing end tetrasaccharide (Fig. 7C; Brown *et al.*, 2007; Peña *et al.*, 2007). FRA8, in common with IRX10, IRX9 and IRX14 also has a functional ortholog in arabidopsis (Zhong *et al.*, 2005; Lee *et al.*, 2007b; Peña *et al.*, 2007; Persson *et al.*, 2007a; Lee *et al.*, 2009a; Wu *et al.*, 2010). Two GTs, At GLUCURONIC ACID SUBSTITUTION OF XYLAN (GUX)1 and GUX2, have been identified to function in the addition of the 4-*O*-Me-GlcUA side-branches to the GX backbone (Fig. 7B; Mortimer *et al.*, 2010) and four closely related ATs called At REDUCED WALL ACETYLATION 1 (RWA1),

RWA2, RWA3 and RWA4 have been identified to function in the acetylation of secondary cell wall xylan (Lee *et al.*, 2011a).

Gene name	Gene number	Enzyme family	Activity	Reference
IRX10	At1g27440	GT47	Xylan backbone	(Brown <i>et al.</i> , 2009; Wu <i>et al.</i> , 2009)
IRX10-L	At5g61840	GT47	Xylan backbone	(Brown <i>et al.</i> , 2009; Wu <i>et al.</i> , 2009)
FRA8	At2g28110	GT47	Xylan reducing end	(Brown <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Peña <i>et al.</i> , 2007)
F8H	At5g22940	GT47	Xylan reducing end	(Lee <i>et al.</i> , 2009c; Wu <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
IRX9	At2g37090	GT43	Xylan backbone	(Brown <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Lee <i>et al.</i> , 2007a; Peña <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Wu <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
IRX9-L	At1g27600	GT43	Xylan backbone	(Lee <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Wu <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
IRX14	At4g36890	GT43	Xylan backbone	(Brown et al., 2007)
IRX14-L	At5g67230	GT43	Xylan backbone	(Keppler & Showalter, 2010; Lee <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Wu <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
GUX 1	At3g18660	GT8	Adding glucuronic side branches to the xylan backbone	(Mortimer <i>et al.</i> , 2010)
GUX 2	At4g33330	GT8	Adding glucuronic side branches to the xylan backbone	(Mortimer et al., 2010)
IRX8	At5g54690	GT8	Xylan reducing end	(Brown <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Peña <i>et al.</i> , 2007)
PARVUS	At1g19300	GT8	Xylan reducing end	(Brown <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Lee <i>et al.</i> , 2007b)
RWA1	At5g46340	AT	Acetylation of the xylan backbone	(Lee et al., 2011a)
RWA2	At3g06550	AT	Acetylation of the xylan backbone	(Lee et al., 2011a)
RWA3	At2g34410	AT	Acetylation of the xylan backbone	(Lee et al., 2011a)
RWA4	At1g29890	AT	Acetylation of the xylan backbone	(Lee et al., 2011a)

Table 1. Arabidopsis genes associated with GX biosynthesis.

Xylans and mannans are found as the major cell wall polysaccharides in some siphoneous green algae, but importantly the xylan in algae is comprised of a  $(1\rightarrow 3)$ -linked xylan backbone in contrast to the  $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -linked xylan found in angiosperm cell walls (Frei & Preston, 1964). Presence of  $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -linked GX has recently been confirmed in the bryophyte *Physcomitrella* (Moller *et al.*, 2007; Kulkarni *et al.*, 2012). Presence of  $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -linked xylan in bryophytes is interesting as it suggests that  $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -linked xylan is specific not only for higher

plants, but for land plants in general. The *Physcomitrella* xylan differ from GX in higher plants in that it in addition to the  $(1\rightarrow 4)$  linked Xylp backbone also displays  $(1\rightarrow 2\rightarrow 4)$  linked Xylp residues, that it lack the  $\alpha$ -D-MeGlcpA side chain and that it (like grass GAX) is reported to lack the reducing end tetrasaccharide.

#### 2.5.4 Phenolic compounds

Lignins are complex polymers built up of monolignols (hydroxyphenyl (H) guaiacyl (G) and syringyl (S) units), joint together by radical coupling. The chemical composition and 3D structure of the lignin polymers are not completely identified due to its complexity and the lack of lignin specific non-destructive extraction methods. The type and proportion of monolignols present in lignin vary depending on species, the age of the plant, and the specific growth conditions.

Lignins provide rigidity to the plant body, and waterproof the water conducting cells in the vasculature of the plant (Sarkanen & Ludwig, 1971). Polysaccharides and lignins are thought to be bound covalently and non-covalently to form lignin-carbohydrate complexes (LCCs). One such interaction suggested by experiments are covalent linkages between lignin and heteroxylans (Lapierre *et al.*, 2001).

Lignification of the secondary xylem cells starts at the cell corners in the middle lamella and then progresses inwards, sealing pores, and compacting first in the primary cell and last the innermost secondary cell wall layers. Experiments indicate that although the process of lignification in itself is not enzymatically driven, environmental conditions and non-enzymatic proteins present are involved in an organized initiation of the process (Vallet *et al.*, 1996; Donaldson, 2001).

Lignification is considered of major importance for the adaptation of plants to live on land. Phenolic compounds have previously been reported in lower plants but true lignin has been thought to be restricted to vascular plants. Studies suggest that lignin is present in red algae (Martone *et al.*, 2007), although this is considered to be a result of convergent evolution. Recent studies of charophycean green algae, the closest relative to land plants, has proved it to contain lignin or lignin-like compounds although in a very low amounts (Sørensen *et al.*, 2011). More experiments are needed to elucidate whether the lignin found in charophycean green algae is an example of convergent evolution or if it has the same evolutional origin as the lignin in land plants.

#### 2.5.5 Non-enzymatic cell wall proteins

A number of non-enzymatic cell wall proteins such as expansins, wallassociated kinases (WAKs), glycine-rich proteins (GRPs) and hydroxyprolinerich glycoproteins (HRGPs) comprise up to 10% dry weight of the primary cell wall composition (Johnson *et al.*, 2003; Riese *et al.*, 2003; Kanneganti & Gupta, 2008).

Expansins are a group of proteins involved in the process of cell wall loosening. There are two major types of expansins;  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -expansins.  $\alpha$ -expansins are hypothesized to make the glycan chains of a microfibril to dissociate from each other and thereby be more susceptible for enzymatic attacks, while the activity of the  $\beta$ -expansins is more debated (Xu *et al.*, 2010).

WAKs are major players in the physical interaction between the cell wall matrix and the plasma membrane. They are up-regulated by wounding and pathogen infection and are thought to use their cytoplasmic kinase domain to signal cellular events (Kanneganti & Gupta, 2008). Some WAKs have been found to be associated with pectic polysaccharides and some with GRPs. Disruption of WAKs has been found to affect cell expansion (Riese *et al.*, 2003; Kanneganti & Gupta, 2008).

HRGPs are a diverse group of proteins including extensins, arabinogalactan proteins (AGPs) and proline rich proteins (PRPs). Together with the GRPs, these proteins are often called structural proteins as they influence and strengthen the mesh-like structure of the cell wall by their ability to interact with the major cell wall polysaccharides (Johnson *et al.*, 2003). The nomenclature for the structural proteins is initially based on the presence of certain amino acids or motifs, but is under modification along with the progress of molecular science. Evidence for covalent cross-linkage to pectins has been found for some of the proteins and both HRGPs and GRPs interact with lignin and play a possible non-catalytic role in the initiation of the lignification process (Johnson *et al.*, 2003).

# 3 Objectives

The main objective of the work done in this thesis was to elucidate the involvement of *IRREGULAR XYLEM 10 (IRX10)* gene family members in biosynthesis of glucuronoxylan, a major component of the angiosperm secondary cell wall.

The main objective of paper I was to assign a function to the *Arabidopsis* IRX10 and IRX10-L proteins, and in paper II the main objective was to figure out the relationship between the *Arabidopsis IRX10* genes and three other gene families (*IRX14*, *IRX9* and *FRA8*) based on the high similarity in expression pattern between members of the four gene families.

In paper III, the role of *Populus IRX10* related genes were investigated, again based on the expression pattern which in both *Arabidopsis* and *Populus* is specific for secondary cell wall producing tissues. The main objective was to find out if the functions of the *IRX10* related genes are functionally conserved between *Populus* and *Arabidopsis*.

Paper IV is based on the high sequence similarity between the PpGT47D protein of *Physcomitrella* and the IRX10 related proteins of *Arabidopsis* and *Populus*. The main objective was to further investigate the degree of functional conservation of the IRX10 related protein and its putative role in GX biosynthesis in *Physcomitrella*.

## 4 Methodological Overview

## 4.1 Model Systems

There are at least 300 000 plant species on earth. The plant research community has chosen to focus on just a few plants and develop good systems for in depth studies, with the assumption that much of the knowledge that is gained is applicable to other species. Once a biological pathway or pattern is established in one species, it can be used to show similarity among several species or that it is unique for a certain species. There are a number of features that make a model species particularly suited for research purposes including a rapid lifecycle, that it readily reproduces, they are easy to maintain and ideally take up little growth space. In addition it is important for molecular based approaches that the model organism has a genome of manageable size which preferably is sequenced and is possible to transform. Once these demands are fulfilled the important thing is that the plant also displays the trait that is the focus for the study. Work in this thesis has utilised the woody trees Populus trichocarpa and Populus tremula x tremuloides (the genera referred to as *Populus*), the herbaceous *Arabidopsis thaliana* (referred to as *Arabidopsis*) and the bryophyte Physcomitrella patens (referred to as Physcomitrella); with Populus and Arabidopsis being well established model organisms belonging to the group of higher plants and *Physcomitrella* belonging to the group of lower plants. So far, most information regarding the biosynthesis of the cell wall has been gained in Arabidopsis, but during recent years knowledge about the economically more important cell wall of *Populus* plants has started to emerge. Cell wall biosynthesis in bryophytes is largely unknown. By combining work in the three organisms, I have been able to continue the identification of GTs important for the cell wall biosynthesis in Arabidopsis and Populus. In addition, the work done in Physcomitrella has initiated the unraveling of differences regarding xylan biosynthesis which might have had major evolutionary consequences during the development of higher and lower plants.

### 4.1.1 Arabidopsis

*Arabidopsis* is considered a weed and the plant has no economic importance, but due to the long tradition of using *Arabidopsis* within plant research, it is considered a valuable model organism. Consequently, molecular methods are well developed, *Arabidopsis* mutants are readily available, and many molecular pathways have been identified. The genome was sequenced in year 2000 and is composed of 125 megabase-pairs (Mbp) distributed across 5 chromosomes (Kaul *et al.*, 2000). With a final size of approximately 40 cm in height, it is easy to handle as it can be grown in numerous numbers within a compact space in controlled climate chambers. *Arabidopsis* is an annual herbaceous species. It has both male and female reproductive organs on the same plant and goes through one life cycle from seed to seed in about 6-8 weeks.

As in all vascular plants, the xylem cells of the *Arabidopsis* vasculature are strengthened by secondary cell walls. Furthermore, the vasculature is rigidified by secondary growth, in which the cambium gives rise to several rows of strengthened and lignified xylem cells, forming the secondary xylem (Fig. 8). In *Arabidopsis*, the formation of secondary xylem is pronounced in specific organs and under certain conditions. The tissue formed in the hypocotyls grown under short day conditions (8h light/16h dark) has for example been suggested to resemble the secondary xylem of trees (Chaffey *et al.*, 2002; Nieminen *et al.*, 2004; Zhang *et al.*, 2011). This implies that all components necessary for secondary cell wall biosynthesis and the formation of a secondary xylem are present in *Arabidopsis* and suggests it to be a model system that is well suited for studies into the secondary cell wall.

## 4.1.2 Populus

The *P. trichocarpa* genome was sequenced in 2006, and contains approximately 480 Mbp distributed across 19 chromosomes (Tuskan *et al.*, 2006). Hybrid aspen can be transformed via *Agrobacterium* mediated approaches, and the most commonly used line for this process is called T89 (Nilsson *et al.*, 1992). The growth rate of *Populus* is relatively fast for a woody species. Despite the relatively large size in comparison to *Arabidopsis* (Fig. 9), young *Populus* plants are small enough to be grown in greenhouse or controlled climate chambers. As *Arabidopsis* it can reproduce sexually although *Populus* plants in contrast to *Arabidopsis* are dioecious. Being perennial species, *Populus* normally set seed for the first time after around ten to fifteen years, and can stay alive hundreds of years under the right conditions. Despite the relatively old age at which they produce seed, *Populus* plants can easily be clonally propagated which make them suitable for laboratory research.



Figure 8. The Arabidopsis stem goes through primary and secondary growth, and produces primary and secondary cell walls. (A) A wild-type Arabidopsis plant. (B) Schematic picture of an Arabidopsis plant. (C) The primary xylem is viewed as a cross-section with the vascular bundles visible. (D) The stem (E) and the root (F) viewed as cross-sections with the vascular tissues indicated. Modified from Nieminen et al.(2004).



Figure 9. A one months old T89 hybrid aspen with a young Arabidopsis wild-type plant slotted in to the right showing approximate size differences between the two species.

Being woody species the secondary xylem dominate the Populus plants. I have taken advantage of similarities of the secondary xylem between Arabidopsis and the woody Populus trichocarpa (Pt; black cottonwood), and the Populus tremula x tremuloides hybrid (Ptt; common aspen x quaking aspen); in this thesis referred to as hybrid aspen (Chaffey et al., 2002; Nieminen et al., 2004; Ubeda-Tomas et al., 2007). The anatomical organisation and the components making up the cell walls of *Populus* plants are similar to the Arabidopsis cell wall, but one important difference between the secondary growth of Arabidopsis and Populus is the presence of ray parenchyma cells in the xylem of Populus (Chaffey et al., 2002; Nieminen et al., 2004). Comparative expression studies have suggested that many protein sequences of GTs involved in cell wall biosynthesis are conserved between Arabidopsis and Populus (Hertzberg et al., 2001a; Aspeborg et al., 2005; Ubeda-Tomas et al., 2007; Yang et al., 2011), and in depth studies have confirmed functional conservation of Arabidopsis xylan biosynthesis enzymes in Populus (Zhou et al., 2006; Zhou et al., 2007; Kong et al., 2009; Lee et al., 2009a; Lee et al., 2009b; Lee et al., 2011b; Li et al., 2011).

#### 4.1.3 Physcomitrella

To bring in a non-vascular species and thereby an evolutionary aspect to this study, the bryophyte *Physcomitrella patens* was used as a model system. The sequencing of the *Physcomitrella* genome was completed in year 2008 with a size of the genome estimated to approximately 480 Mbp distributed across 27 chromosomes. The availability of genomic sequences in combination with the ability to use homologous recombination for introduction or depletion of genes (see chapter 4.3) has made it a suitable model organism for genetic studies (Rensing *et al.*, 2008). In addition *Physcomitrella* is easy to propagate as any part of the organism can be used to initiate further growth or to produce clones.

The dominant life form of higher plants such as *Arabidopsis* and *Populus* is the diploid generation. In contrast, the dominant stage of the bryophyte lifecycle is the haploid gametophytic generation, and only the setae and the calyptra forms a diploid sporophyte (Fig. 10). Sexually, *Physcomitrella* is a monoecious plant, with both archegonia and antheridia being produced on the same gametophore.



Figure 10. The lifecycle of Physcomitrella patens. Figure credit Centre for Functional Genetics, Uppsala University (www.cfg.uu.se)

Although distantly related, *Physcomitrella* has proven to share many basic molecular pathways with higher plants such as the auxin signaling pathway, regulation of the cytoskeleton for tip growth, mechanisms important for filamentous growth/root hair development and ABA-mediated desiccation tolerance (Prigge & Bezanilla, 2010).

*Physcomitrella* belongs to the group of non-vascular plants. Despite this, it contains specialised conducting strands made of thin-walled non-lignified cells called hydroids. The water conducting cells are found in the sporophytic seta, the gametophore stem, and in the midrib of the leaves (Ligrone *et al.*, 2000; Sakakibara *et al.*, 2003). Although not found in *Physcomitrella*, mosses that belong to the *Polytrichopsida* have cells with thickened cell walls making up the mid strands of the gametophyte stem. The mid strand in *Polytrichopsida* also contains cells called leptoids that are specialised in nutrient transport. In other mosses, leptoids occur widely in immature sporophytic setae, but are not present in the gametophytic generation, where the nutrients most probably are transported by the aid of less specialised elongated parenchyma cells situated in the cortical tissue of the leafy stem (Ligrone *et al.*, 2000).

*Physcomitrella* has no secondary growth, and does not produce secondary cell walls comparable with secondary cell walls in higher plants. Despite this, almost all components making up the cell walls of higher plants (including

 $(1\rightarrow 4)$ -linked xylan) have been detected in *Physcomitrella* cell walls (Moller *et al.*, 2007; Kulkarni *et al.*, 2012). An exception to this is lignin which is not found in *Physcomitrella* (Ligrone *et al.*, 2000). The *Physcomitrella* cell wall is interesting to investigate further from an evolutionary perspective, as the presence of highly conserved cell wall GTs indicates that some of the machinery for making the components of the angiosperm cell wall were already present in a common ancestor to the two groups (Kulkarni *et al.*, 2012). Furthermore, the exact composition of the cell walls in sporophytic seta cells is not well investigated due to the difficulty of obtaining sufficient material for analysis. I have chosen to use *Physcomitrella* in my studies due to the finding that the *Physcomitrella* genome contains a gene encoding a highly conserved homolog to the *Arabidopsis* IRX10 protein, which is thought to be involved in secondary cell walls, the plant clearly has potential to give new information about the function and evolution of the *IRX10* gene family.

## 4.2 Downregulation of Genes

One way to obtain information about the function of a gene is to use molecular methods to either down-regulate or knockout the expression of the gene in plants, and to phenotypically investigate the resulting plants. The down-regulation can be done in several ways, and depending on the method used can either cause a complete loss of transcript or a down regulation (i.e. partial loss). The resulting lines are called knock-outs or knock-downs. To obtain a complete knock-out, it is necessary that the disruption of the gene is introduced at the gene specific site in the genome. Furthermore, the disruption has to be such that the function of the protein cannot be performed by partial transcription of the gene.

I have in this thesis used two types of knock-out mutants; transfer-DNA (T-DNA) insertion lines in *Arabidopsis* (Fig. 11A) and lines with genes disrupted by homologous recombination in *Physcomitrella* (Fig. 11B). T-DNA lines are produced by screening numerous lines transformed with T-DNA cassettes to find those disrupted in the gene of interest (Alonso, 2003). In contrast, homologous recombination relies on homologous sequences in the knock-down construct to direct it to the gene of interest by an endogenous mechanism present in only certain organisms including *Physcomitrella*. To trigger the mechanism, the construct for disruption is introduced in excess via polyethylene glycol (PEG) treatment of protoplasts (Schaefer *et al.*, 1991).

To obtain a knock-down the most common methods used are antisense, RNA interference (RNAi) and more recently micro-RNAi (miRNAi). In these
methods, the knock-down of a gene is caused by the introduction of a gene specific antisense sequence into the genome, which when expressed in the form of small interfering RNA (siRNA) binds to matching messenger RNA (mRNA) sense sequences and triggers mechanisms that leads to the destruction of transcripts (Fig. 11C). The introduction of the knock-down sequences are in most cases made by *agrobacterium* mediated transformation (Clough & Bent, 1998), which randomly inserts the knock-down construct into the genomic sequence of the host species. Knock-downs can be achieved in *Arabidopsis* and *Physcomitrella* in addition to the previously mentioned knock-out methods, but is the only way at present to obtain down regulation of genes in *Populus* species (Nilsson *et al.*, 1992).

#### A. Arabidopsis T-DNA insertion



Figure 11. The different ways to downregulate a gene used in this thesis. A) One of the T-DNA insertions used to knock-out the AtIRX10 gene family members in Arabidopsis. B) The knock-out construct used to down regulate PpGT47Din Physcomitrella. C) The RNAi technique used to down regulate the IRX10 gene family in Populus. Arrows indicates the direction of the DNA 5' to 3'.

#### 4.3 Functional Assays

In order to elucidate the function of a GT, one way is to use *in vitro* systems of which the most common is to heterologously express the protein in a host organism. The host secretes the enzyme into the surrounding media which is provided with potential substrates and acceptors, and any synthesized product is subsequently measured. This type of enzymatic assay has been tested for several of the presumed GX biosynthesis enzymes but with no success

(Winzell *et al.*, 2010). The negative results together with other experiments (Lee *et al.*, 2012) have led to the interpretation that the GX biosynthesis enzymes in their active forms are bound in a complex. This implies that the other protein partners in a putative complex also have to be present in correct amounts for the enzymatic activity to work properly (Winzell *et al.*, 2010). In addition some of the plant GTs are known to be promiscuous and can have several endogenous functions, or alternatively can be forced to use other substrates similar to the true one if the provided substrate is presented in excess and if no competing substrates are present. GTs can be specific to one substrate or one acceptor when expressed in the plant, but does not necessarily have to be specific in a slightly different environment or in an *in vitro* expression system.

In order to overcome the problem of missing interaction partners, an in vitro assay system utilising microsomes, plant derived membrane fractions, has been used. In this assay, knock-out mutants lacking the enzymes of interest are used. Microsomes are extracted from the knock-out mutants and fed with substrate and acceptors. The synthesised products are compared with products produced by microsomes extracted from wild-type plants. If no products can be found it indicates that the plant is unable to synthesise the product without the presence of the enzyme of interest. This has successfully been done with several knockout plants that are thought to have impaired GX biosynthesis, and has contributed to the conclusion that a number of GTs are considered strong candidates for GX biosynthesis (Brown et al., 2007; Brown et al., 2009). This type of *in vitro* assay is clearly informative but is importantly not providing direct evidence of enzymatic function. Just before printing this thesis, a microsome experiment performed on tobacco tissues with heterologously expressed Arabidopsis IRX9 and IRX14 proteins, was published (Lee et al., 2012). In this experiment the microsomes were fed UDP-Xyl substrate and  $Xylp_n$  acceptors. Results prove that IRX9 and IRX14 work together and are involved in GX backbone elongation, and clearly suggest them to be xylosyltransferases (XylT). The exact enzymatic mechanisms and the nature of the interaction between the two enzymes, is however still to be elucidated.

A third way to try to investigate the enzymatic function of a protein is the type of complementation experiments used in this thesis. In this assay, the gene of interest is expressed in the corresponding knock-out mutant in order to see if the expression can complement the mutant and restore a wild-type appearing plant. In this way, all presumed interaction partners are expected be present in the right amount and in the right environment together with the right amount of substrate and acceptor. This can be done to confirm functional redundancy of two genes (I and II). Complementation experiments are also valuable tools to

confirm functional orthologs as it is possible to transfer homologs across species (III and IV; Zhou *et al.*, 2006; Lee *et al.*, 2009a). However, a protein might have retained its enzymatic function during the evolution it might have evolved together with its interaction partners so that the interaction partners from two species are no longer interchangeable. An ortholog could then display inability to complement a knock-out mutant from another species despite having an equivalent enzymatic activity. Similarly, if two very similar homologs are expressed in the same environment they can sometimes perform the same enzymatic activity due to possessing similar 3D structure and substrate and acceptor binding properties. If proteins in their endogenous environments have developed sub- or neofunctions they can still display the ability to complement a knock-out mutant from another species although it is not the primary endogenous function.

Taken together, for functional assays to be informative it is necessary to know which phenotypic effects to measure and to be able to distinguish primary from secondary effects. A functional assay alone is never enough evidence for enzymatic activity but needs to be supported by complementary experiments, irrespective whether these are performed *in planta* or *in vitro*.

#### 4.4 Studies of Cell Wall Mutants

A thorough investigation of genetically altered plants in comparison to wildtype plants is one way to confirm or support results obtained from functional assays. Phenotypes of a mutant can be obvious, with the plants displaying severe dwarfism or altered spatial or temporal developmental patterns. However, phenotypes can also be more subtle resulting in differences which do not manifest as a visible morphological difference to the wild-type. When investigating cell wall phenotypes, additional chemical analytical methods are often valuable and necessary as the phenotypes are difficult to interpret unless the exact cell wall composition or relative ratio of cell wall components are determined. This thesis has utilised a range of different approaches including three types of chemical analysis; quantitative and qualitative approaches as well as fingerprinting methods.

In the quantitative methods, derivatisation of cell wall polysaccharides was used to determine the monosaccharide amount and composition of the cell wall material. Qualitative methods include immunolocalisation where the presence of certain cell wall polysaccharide epitopes are investigated, and enzymatic digestions where the presence of certain oligosaccharides are looked at in mutants of interest compared to wild-type plants. Finally, Fourier transform infrared spectroscopy (FT-IR) and analytical pyrolysis are termed fingerprinting methods as the results are based on differences that are not always annotated or traced to certain cell wall components between wild-type and mutants.

#### 4.4.1 Quantitative methods

One basic parameter for chemical characterisation of cell wall mutants is to look at the monosaccharide composition of starch treated alcohol insoluble residues (AIR) prepared from cell walls of the plants. This can be done by quantifying the alditol acetates (AA) derived from the samples as in I and II, or by quantifying glycosides methylated by trimethylsilyl (TMS) as in III and IV. Both AA analysis and TMS analysis are based on the complete hydrolysis of the glycosidic bonds of the cell wall polysaccharides in the sample.

The outcome from the AA analysis is a trace with one peak representing each monosaccharide that can then be compared with known standards. Spiking the sample with a known amount of inositol makes it possible to quantify the amount of each monosaccharide from the area under each peak. Normalization makes it possible to compare samples from different plants. One disadvantage with this method is that the uronic acids (GalA and GlcA) need to be analyzed by additive methods as they do not give peaks in the trace. The outcome from TMS analysis is more complex as the result is a trace where each monosaccharide is represented by four peaks; one for each chemical configuration ( $\alpha$ -pyranose,  $\alpha$ -furanose,  $\beta$ -pyranose and  $\beta$ -furanose). The amount of monosaccharides is quantified in the same way as for the AA, but importantly this method is also applicable for the uronic acids.

Once the monosaccharide composition has been determined it is possible to use the information to make qualified assumptions about which polysaccharide may be altered either in amount or composition. To further understand and confirm the presumed cell wall alteration it is also necessary to carry out a more qualitative analysis.

#### 4.4.2 Qualitative methods

Immunolocalisation is a commonly used method where antibodies raised against specific polysaccharides are used to label the components of the cell wall samples. Differences in labeling pattern or intensity can then be used to identify differences between species or wild-type and mutants (Moller *et al.*, 2007). One disadvantage with this method is that it is difficult to know exactly which epitopes the antibodies recognize and the antibodies can also be relatively non-specific, binding to other components than the assumed one. Epitopes can further be masked by other cell wall components and a negative result is thus not enough to prove the absence of a specific epitope (Herve *et* 

*al.*, 2009). Despite this, differences in labeling patterns between wild-type and mutants are strong indicators of which cell wall components are altered. In this thesis two xylan specific antibodies, LM10 and LM11, have been used (I and II).

In order to find out which cell wall component is affected by the mutation, it is possible to investigate fractions of cell wall derived components. AIR is treated sequentially with an acid (i.e. ammonium oxalate) to obtain a pectin rich fraction, and then a base (i.e. NaOH) for a hemicellulose-rich fraction. Finally, the remaining pellet can be used for cellulose analysis. The fraction of interest from the mutant is then analysed and compared to wild-type.

In this thesis the NaOH fraction was hydrolysed with an endo-xylanase (I and II) and the products were analysed by electrospray ionization mass spectroscopy (ESI-MS) to confirm the presence of the xylan side branches (I). Nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) was used to confirm the presence of an intact reducing end sequence and to estimate the degree of polymerization of the xylan backbone (I). Finally high-pressure size-exclusion chromatography (HP-SEC) was used to measure the degree of polymerization of the xylan backbone (II).

#### 4.4.3 Fingerprinting methods

FT-IR is based on the measurement of the absorbed energy of freeze-dried samples which are mixed with KBr and irradiated with infrared light. By combining the microscopical measurements with multivariate and normalization analysis software, fingerprint spectrums can be achieved from different samples, tissues or even types of cells. Chemical differences between samples can then be detected. Some of the differences in spectrums can be annotated to differences in abundance or distribution of certain cell wall components (Gorzsas *et al.*, 2011). This method was used in III to investigate the chemotype of *Populus* RNAi lines.

In analytical pyrolysis the sample cell wall material is thermochemically decomposed under exclusion of oxygen. The pyrolytic degradation products. are then separated and detected with gas-chromatography mass spectroscopy (Py-GC/MS; Gerber *et al.*, 2012). The chromatograms from the corresponding samples are then compared in order to detect, classify and evaluate chemical phenotypes. Some of the differences can be annotated to specific components or groups of components that are most likely to be different between the samples. This method is readily used to explore differences in lignin content or composition. In this thesis Py-GC/MS was used in III to further explore the chemotype of *Populus* RNAi lines.

# 5 Results and Discussion

#### 5.1 GX synthesis in Arabidopsis (Paper I and Paper II)

5.1.1 Investigating the function of Arabidopsis IRX10 and IRX10-like (Paper I)

A number of genes involved in secondary cell wall biosynthesis have been identified by the secondary cell wall specific expression pattern of *Arabidopsis* and *Populus* homologs (Ubeda-Tomas *et al.*, 2007). One of the genes identified was the *Arabidopsis IRX10*. Its closest tobacco homolog, *NpGUT1*, has previously been suggested to be involved in RGII biosynthesis, functioning to add GlcA to one of the side chains of the polymer (Iwai *et al.*, 2002). In Paper I, the secondary cell wall specific function of *Arabidopsis* IRX10 and its close homolog IRX10-L was investigated further. Double *irx10/irx10-L* mutants were made by crossing T-DNA insertion lines and phenotypes of obtained homozygous and heterozygous lines were evaluated.



Figure 12. The irx10 mutants display a dosage dependent phenotype with the most severely affected irx10/irx10-L double mutant (higher magnification in the upper right corner of the picture) being severely dwarfed with decreased rosette diameter and smaller leaves (I).

The *irx10/irx10-L* double mutant and the *irx10/irx10-L* (+/-) plants were severely dwarfed, with decreased rosette diameters and smaller leaf sizes (Fig. 12). Stem sections revealed a strong reduction in secondary cell wall thickness in both the *irx10/irx10-L* double mutants and the *irx10/irx10-L* (+/-) lines, supporting involvement in secondary cell wall formation. The double mutant was most severely affected and could only infrequently form an infertile inflorescence stem if the plants were grown under a protective plastic lid.

The severity of the phenotype was dosage dependent, and the difference in severity between irx10(+/-)/irx10-L and irx10/irx10-L(+/-) suggested the two proteins have slightly different functional properties. RNAi experiments confirmed dosage dependence for both IRX10 and IRX10-L, and complementation experiments proved functional redundancy as overexpression of both proteins fully restored the double mutant to a wild-type looking appearance. *IRX10* was more efficient in complementing the double mutant if expressed under the *IRX10* native promoter since heterozygous expression fully restored the double mutant to wild-type looking appearance while expression of IRX10-L needed to be homozygous in order to obtain a full rescue. This proves IRX10 to be functionally more efficient in secondary cell wall formation than IRX10-L, and suggests slightly different roles for the two proteins.



Figure 13. The Atirx10 mutants display a decreasing amount of xylose compared to wild-type depending on genotype from no reduction in xylose in the irx10-L to a strong reduction in the Atirx10irx10-L double mutant (I).

No phenotype with defective cell adhesion could be seen for any of the *Arabidopsis irx10* or *irx10-L* mutants that would indicate involvement in RGII synthesis, but a genevestigator expression analysis (www.genevestigator.com)

suggested strong co-regulation with known GX biosynthesis genes (II). Analysis of the *irx10/irx10-L* double mutant revealed a strong reduction in xylose (Fig. 13) and likewise a strong reduction in signal from xylan specific LM10 and LM11 antibodies in the *irx10/irx10-L* plants, which confirmed involvement of the IRX10 and IRX10-L proteins in xylan biosynthesis. Further, the *irx10/irx10-L*(+/-) plants had reduced xylan backbone length and the tetrasaccharide situated at the reducing end of the xylan polysaccharide was found to be intact in a comparable relative amount to the wild-type in the *irx10/irx10-L*(+/-) plants. Taken together, these experiments provide strong evidence for the IRX10 protein to be involved in GX backbone synthesis.

# 5.1.2 Investigation of the redundant homologs for IRX9, IRX14 and FRA8, three genes involved in *Arabidopsis* GX biosynthesis (Paper II)

IRX10, IRX9 and IRX14 have been proven to be involved in GX backbone synthesis (Brown *et al.*, 2007; Peña *et al.*, 2007; Brown *et al.*, 2009; Wu *et al.*, 2009) and FRA8, IRX8 and PARVUS have been shown to be involved in the synthesis of the tetrasaccharide situated at the reducing end of the GX polymer (Lee *et al.*, 2007b; Peña *et al.*, 2007; Persson *et al.*, 2007a). The discovery of functionally redundant homologs to IRX10 and FRA8 (Lee *et al.*, 2009c; Wu *et al.*, 2009) has contributed to further understanding of the complexity of the GX biosynthesis pathway. In II, homologs to *IRX9 (IRX9-L)* and *IRX14 (IRX14-L)* were identified and investigated further. Double and single mutants were obtained for *IRX9/IRX9-L, IRX14/IRX14-L* and *FRA8/F8H*, and the resulting plants were analysed.

The *irx9/irx9-L* and *irx14/irx14-L* and *fra8/f8h* double mutants all exhibited a severely dwarfed dark green phenotype with reduced rosette size and leaves similar to the phenotypes previously described for *irx10/irx10-L* double mutants (Fig. 12; Brown *et al.*, 2009; Lee *et al.*, 2009c; Wu *et al.*, 2009). In addition, the *irx9/irx9-L*(+/-), *irx14/irx14-L*(+/-) and *fra8/f8h*(+/-) all exhibited an intermediate phenotype as previously described for the *irx10/irx10-L*(+/-). Furthermore, the thickness of the secondary cell walls were heavily reduced in the double mutants as previously described for the *irx10/irx10-L* double mutant. The cell wall thickness was also reduced compared to wild-type in the *irx9/irx9-L*(+/-), the *irx14/irx14-L*(+/-) and the *fra8/f8h*(+/-) plants, although the walls were slightly thicker compared to the double mutants. A similar finding was previously described for the *irx10/irx10-L*(+/-) plants.

Complementation experiments showed functional conservation within the homologous pairs (i.e. IRX9 and IRX9-L, IRX14 and IRX14-L, and FRA8 and F8H) but no functional overlap between the genes from different pairs. *AtIRX10* was also unable to complement for the loss of the *fra8/f8h* genes,

although *IRX10* and *FRA8* and their respective homologs share some sequence homology and belong to the GT47 family of glycosyltransferases.

Cell wall analysis of the irx9/irx9-L, irx14/irx14-L and fra8/f8h single and double mutants confirmed a dosage dependent reduction of xylose depending on whether the plants were homozygous or heterozygous. Labelling with LM10 antibodies similarly displayed a dosage dependent reduction of signal from the xylan specific epitope depending on genotype of the plants. The xylan signal was almost completely abolished in the irx14/irx14-L and the fra8/f8h double mutants as previously shown for the *irx10/irx10-L* double mutant. In contrast, some xylan could still be detected in the *irx9/irx9-L* double mutants. The strongest reduction among the intermediate plants could be seen in the fra8/f8h plants. GX analysis performed on the 4 M NaOH soluble fraction showed a strong reduction in GX content in irx9/irx9-L and fra8/f8h while the irx14/irx14-L double mutant, as previously shown for irx10/irx10-L double mutant, displayed a complete lack of GX. The degree of polymerisation of the xylan backbone was reduced in all three double mutants (*irx9/irx9-L*, *irx14/irx14-L* and *fra8/f8h*), suggesting an involvement of all these genes in the synthesis of the xylan backbone.

In conclusion, two more proteins involved in Arabidopsis GX biosynthesis were identified, namely IRX9-L and IRX14-L. Furthermore, all three homologous pairs investigated in this study (i.e. IRX9/IRX9-L, IRX14/IRX14-L and FRA8/FRA8-L) influence the length of the xylan backbone, although it is unclear whether this influence is direct or indirect for FRA8/F8H that previously have been shown to be involved mainly in the biosynthesis of the tetrasaccharide situated on the reducing end. The occurrence of redundant gene pairs with very similar phenotypes has led to a hypothesis in which the pairs are divided into a major (IRX9, IRX10 and IRX14) and minor (IRX9-L, IRX10-L and IRX14-L) set of genes. The major genes are thought to play the most important role in secondary cell wall GX biosynthesis while the minor set of genes could substitute for the major genes under certain developmental stages or environmental conditions perhaps allowing the plant to modify the GX backbone chain length and/or degree of methylation of the GlcA side chains according to need. A hypothetical explanation for the phenotypes of the *irx10/irx10-L* phenotypes is shown in Fig. 14, where the ability of the IRX10-L to substitute for IRX10 can hold the complex together in a less efficient form in the *irx10/irx10-L*(-/+) plants, but the lack of both proteins in the *irx10/irx10-L* double mutants make the complex disintegrate or remain dysfunctional in the absence of the IRX10 proteins. The basic idea can be applied for the irx9/irx9-L and *irx14/irx14-L* mutants as well.



Figure 14. A) A picture of the phenotype of the different irx10 knockout combinations in Arabidopsis. irx9/irx9-L and irx14/irx14-L display the same type of dosage dependent phenotypes (I). B) A hypothetical model of a presumed GX backbone synthesis complex in the Arabidopsis irx10 knock-out combinations. The model is applicable also for the irx9 and irx14 knock-out combinations.

#### 5.2 The IRX10 gene family in Populus (Paper III)

PttGT47A, a close hybrid aspen homolog to the *Arabidopsis* IRX10 protein, has been identified in a screen performed in order to find candidates for secondary cell wall synthesising enzymes (Hertzberg *et al.*, 2001b; Ubeda-Tomas *et al.*, 2007). In III, the *P. trichocarpa* genome was blasted for close homologs of IRX10. The four full length gene models found (*PtGT47A-1*, *PtGT47A-2*, *PtGT47D-1* and *PtGT47D-4*) were investigated further in hybrid aspen and *Arabidopsis*. The hybrid aspen *PttGT47A* and *D* genes were targeted by RNAi

and the knock-down lines were analysed. Overexpression constructs were made and introduced into T89 wild-type hybrid aspen. Additionally, gene constructs overexpressing the cDNA were used for complementation studies in *Arabidopsis irx10/irx10-L* double mutants.

Although three lines with significant reduction of *PttGT47A* expression and at the same time a moderate reduction of the *PttGT47D* expression were obtained, no cell wall phenotype could be detected in the RNAi lines, and the involvement of the *Populus GT47A* and *D* genes in secondary GX biosynthesis could not be confirmed. *Arabidopsis* complementation studies showed that the *Populus* GT47A-1 and A-2 proteins are functional orthologs of the *Arabidopsis* IRX10, while GT47D-1 and D-4 were only able to partly restore the phenotype of the *Atirx10/irx10-L* double mutant. A plausible explanation for the phenotypes of the complemented plants is shown in Fig. 15, using the same hypothetical complex model as previously in Fig. 14.



Figure 15. Hypothetical model of the GX biosynthesis complex in the Atirx10irx10-L double mutant plants (A) and the Atirx10irx10-L double mutant plants complemented with the Populus PtGT47A-1 (B) and PtGT47D-4 (C) genes respectively.

In Arabidopsis, AtIRX10-L has also been proven less efficient in GX biosynthesis than AtIRX10 (Brown *et al.*, 2009; Wu *et al.*, 2009). Together these results suggest a slightly different function of some of the IRX10 gene family members. Although the high degree of sequence similarity indicates a similar function, the general expression patterns of *PttGT47D1/4* and *AtIRX10-L* differ from the almost exclusive xylem-specific expression of *PttGT47A-1* and *AtIRX10*. This suggests that the IRX10 gene family has gone through a subfunctionalisation event. It is possible that the general expression pattern of *PttGT47D-D* and *IRX10-L* reflects involvement in primary cell wall xylan. The

hypothesis that the *IRX10* gene family has gone through a subfunctionalisation event is further supported by data presented in IV.

The lack of phenotype exhibited by the *Populus* RNAi plants was surprising. The two studies published so far (Lee et al., 2009b; Li et al., 2011) have discussed Populus proteins putatively involved in the biosynthesis of the xylan reducing end tetrasaccharide. One possibility is that the plant is able to cope with GX that is reduced in length but has an intact reducing end tetrasaccharide, perhaps by producing more polysaccharides, while if the reducing end tetrasaccharide is severely affected, the plant might not be able to compensate for it in the same way. Alternatively, plants with severely affected GX chain length might not be viable and did thus not survive the transformation process. In fact, the low number of lines obtained (36) from six independent transformations clearly suggests that severely affected transformants were not able to go through the normal selection procedure and that the transformation and regeneration process negatively selected for plants with high down regulation. The results obtained in this study for the GT47A and D RNAi lines could thus reflect a difference in importance for the plant cell wall to have a fully elongated backbone compared to an intact reducing end sequence.

Finally, a small but statistically significant reduction in stem height could be seen for all three lines when grown 6 weeks in soil, and a small reduction in stem width could be seen for one of the lines. In the two previously published studies regarding GX biosynthesis in *Populus*, plant materials were more than 5 months old (Lee *et al.*, 2009b; Li *et al.*, 2011). It is possible that the growth effect in our study would have been more pronounced if the plants were grown for longer time.

# 5.3 Analysis of GX biosynthesis candidates in *Physcomitrella* with focus on the IRX10 gene family member *PpGT47D* (Paper IV)

Not until recently, xylan has been detected in bryophytes (Carafa *et al.*, 2005; Moller *et al.*, 2007; Kulkarni *et al.*, 2012), and very little is known about bryophyte xylan biosynthesis. In paper IV, a search was performed in the genome of the bryophyte *Physcomitrella* for homologs for all *Arabidopsis* proteins known to be involved in GX biosynthesis. Two homologs were found for AtIRX9/IRX9-L, three homologs for AtIRX14/IRX14-L, one homolog for AtIRX10/IRX10-L, and three homologs for AtFRA8/F8H, but no homologs were found for AtIRX8 or AtPARVUS. The highly conserved homolog to the *Arabidopsis* IRX10 and IRX10-L proteins was named PpGT47D. *PpGT47D* was

introduced into the *Arabidopsis irx10irx10-L* double mutant background for complementation studies. The PpGT47D expression pattern in *Physcomitrella* was investigated with the GUS reporter system and the gene was knocked out in *Physcomitrella*.

The complemented Atirx10irx10-L plants displayed increased rosette sizes and improved bolting capacity compared to double mutant plants, implying that the function of Arabidopsis IRX10 and IRX10-L and Physcomitrella PpGT47D partly overlap. In contrast, although a trend towards increased GlcA content could be noted, the overall monosaccharide composition of the cell wall fraction from the stem of complemented Arabidopsis plants did not differ in relative amounts from non-complemented plants. This implies that the improvement in phenotype was due to an overall increase in secondary cell wall deposition. It is possible that a small amount of xylan is produced in the complemented plants but that the increase is below the detection limit of the experiment. Xylan binds to lignin and cellulose and is probably important both for holding the hemicellulosic network together and for the impregnation of lignin in the secondary cell wall which results in impermeability of the secondary cell walls. A small amount of produced xylan would then be enough for the plant to improve water conducting properties, but not enough to restore the plant to a wild-type appearance. It is possible that the same type of event as described earlier for the PtGT47D-4 protein (Fig. 15C), in which mislocalisation and/or altered structure of the PpGT47D may combine to produce only a small amount of a functional GX synthesis complex. Alternatively, a complex with low activity is formed in the partially complemented Arabidopsis plants. The occurrence of increased secondary cell wall deposition was supported by stem sections stained with safranin, where the *irx10/irx10-L* double mutant plants only showed staining in the cell corners but the complemented plants had staining around the whole cells (Fig. 16).



Figure 16. Interfascicular fibers from the Atirx10irx10-L double mutant stem tissue (A) with lignification only in the cell corners (arrowheads) and the double mutant plants complemented with PpGT47D (B), displaying secondary cell wall deposition around the cells.

Another explanation is that the PpGT47D protein could have an alternative main function than the *Arabidopsis* IRX10 protein. Previous studies (I and III) have indicated that the IRX10 gene family has gone through a subfunctionalisation event, and that some of the proteins (IRX10-L and PtGT47D-1/4) may be involved in primary cell wall biosynthesis. Furthermore, the clustering of PpGT47D with AtIRX10-L and PtGT47D-1/4 indicates that they are closer to the original form of the protein.

Gametophores from the *Physcomitrella* knock-out plants were investigated with monosaccharide analysis, but revealed no difference compared to wild-type in sugar content. From this study it is not possible to assign a definite enzymatic function to the PpGT47D protein. It is interesting to note though, that previous studies have suggested that NpGUT1, another member of the IRX10 family of genes, is involved in RGII biosynthesis (Iwai *et al.*, 2002). Both xylan and RGII are minor constituents of the bryophyte cell wall, and structural alterations could perhaps be under the detection limit in the cell wall of *PpGT47D* knock-outs. Thus, xylan and RGII are perhaps the two best candidate polymers for further studies to elucidate the function of the PpGT47D protein. One hypothesis to be tested is if the original protein could synthesise primary cell wall RGII and/or xylan and that a neo-or subfunctionalisation event during the evolution has allowed some of the members to become more specialized for xylan synthesis in angiosperms.

In conclusion, this study highlights that the GX backbone biosynthesis machinery is partly conserved across embryophytes, but also that there has been specialisation amongst GTs. No enzymatic function could be assigned to the *Physcomitrella* GT47D protein, but information regarding the evolution of the *IRX10* gene family provides a new starting point to push the investigation of xylan related GTs further.

## 6 Conclusions and Future Perspectives

#### 6.1 Paper I, II and IV

Analysis of *Arabidopsis* mutants affected in xylan synthesis has provided valuable insight into the enzymatic machinery necessary for its biosynthesis. In paper I, the Arabidopsis IRX10 and IRX10-L proteins were proven to be involved in GX biosynthesis. Data presented in paper II further contributed to the identification of the *IRX9-L* and the *IRX14-L Arabidopsis* genes, and confirms their involvement in GX biosynthesis. However, three major questions are still to be answered concerning GX synthesis in *Arabidopsis*;

- 1. The identification of functional homologs to IRX9, IRX10, IRX14 and FRA8 (I and II) was an important step towards unraveling the GX biosynthesis machinery in *Arabidopsis*, but the reason for the maintenance of the closely related pairs of genes *IRX9/IRX9-L*, *IRX10/IRX10-L*, *IRX14/IRX14-L* and *FRA8/F8H* is currently unclear. Results presented in this thesis (I, III and VI) suggest that the IRX10 gene family has undergone a sub- or neofunctionalisation event. Additional work on the evolution of xylan and the xylan biosynthesis machinery could contribute significantly to answering this question. It is especially interesting that there is only one IRX10 related gene in *Physcomitrella* which indicates that a functional homolog for IRX10 gene family members is not crucial in bryophytes.
- 2. Data obtained in this thesis (II), as well as the work of other groups (York & O'Neill, 2008; Keppler & Showalter, 2010; Lee *et al.*, 2010; Lee *et al.*, 2012), suggests that the IRX9, IRX14 and perhaps IRX10 proteins form part of a GX backbone synthesis complex. Identification of all protein members of such a complex would represent a significant breakthrough in the field. Strong evidence has been brought forward that IRX9 and IRX14 work cooperatively in GX backbone biosynthesis, but the exact nature of this

interaction is not yet elucidated. A pull-down experiment would be a plausible way to complement today known data regarding the exact composition of the GX backbone synthesising complex.

- 3. Further, it would be interesting to compare the GX backbone synthesising complex and its evolution with the cellulose rosette complex. Can it be so that the existence of homologs in *Arabidopsis* to the known members of a xylan biosynthesis complex reflects the presence of one primary and one secondary cell wall xylan biosynthesis complex analogous to the primary and secondary cell wall rosette complexes found for cellulose? Can the uneven number of homologs identified in *Physcomitrella* (IV) reflect the lack of a secondary cell wall xylan complex, or perhaps a different form of xylan biosynthesis in bryophytes similar to the cellulose biosynthesis machinery found in some bacteria and algae?
- 4. Many groups have tried to demonstrate enzymatic activity for any of the proteins involved in GX biosynthesis, but with poor success. So far only indirect evidence in the form of microsome experiments have been successful. The identification of a presumed complex and the identification of all its protein members is most probably a necessary first step in order to design functional enzymatic assays and assign the GTs involved in GX synthesis specific enzymatic functions.

In *Physcomitrella*, it would clearly be interesting to extend the knowledge about xylan and xylan biosynthesis to the diploid sporophyte generation, which from one point of view could be considered more likely to share some qualities with the angiosperm diploid generation.

#### 6.2 Paper III

GX is one of the most abundant polymers in dicot wood, a raw material of major industrial interest. It is therefore very important to start to elucidate how much of the knowledge gained in the herbaceous species *Arabidopsis* can be applied in woody plants. Until now, the molecular machinery synthesising GX in *Populus* has just started to be unraveled. Transcriptomics data, complementation studies and RNAi experiments have provided good indications that the GX enzymatic machinery is highly conserved between *Arabidopsis* and *Populus*. The identification of a GX biosynthesis complex and success to obtain functional enzymatic assays in *Arabidopsis* would clearly open for further testing of this hypothesis. Another important step would be to produce *Populus* knock-outs, or as this is not yet possible, take the advantage of inducible systems. Inducible systems would make it possible to overcome a

presumed regeneration problem during the transformation procedure and obtain knock-downs of *GT47A* and *GT47D* genes where the down-regulation is more than the 75% obtained in this study.

Furthermore, all measurements mentioned above have been done at the DNA or RNA level, but have not addressed the protein directly. For example the RNAi lines were investigated for reduced gene expression based on the mRNA level which is measured using qPCR, without taking into account the possibility that the regulation of cell wall biosynthesis can be at the protein level. Perhaps the remaining 25% of mRNA transcripts in the GT47KD lines are sufficient to maintain normal GX production under the greenhouse conditions used in this study, where for example light conditions (in this experiment up to about 1/10 of outside maximum) might provide bigger restrictions for optimal growth than the access to GX biosynthesising enzymes. Profound transcriptome remodeling has been suggested to be a fundamental difference in growth strategy between the annual plant Arabidopsis and the perennial *Populus* plants (Geisler-Lee *et al.*, 2006). It is likely that other types of regulation for example at the protein level might exist between the two species. In order to take the knowledge one step further, it is therefore necessary to also map the expression of the GX biosynthesis proteins with for example western blot experiments to confirm qPCR expression data, especially for RNAi lines.

#### 6.3 Epilogue

In fact, my work has provided valuable information which has led to new hypotheses and models for xylan biosynthesis. It is obvious that more studies are necessary to prove the enzymatic activity of the IRX10 family of proteins, as well as the enzymatic activity of the rest of the GX biosynthesis proteins. Just before the submission of this thesis to print, a paper was published which shows that IRX9 and IRX14 work together in a complex and possibly can work independently of IRX10. This raises new questions about the possible composition of such complex and the specific role of the IRX10 family of proteins. Clearly, much still remains to be unraveled regarding the biosynthetic machinery of GX.

The possibility to tailor wood raw material for specific purposes has long been sought for in order to improve processing and decrease the use of chemicals within the industry. The work presented in this thesis has shown that the possibility to directly apply knowledge gained in *Arabidopsis* cell wall mutants to *Populus* plants is perhaps not as straight forward as previously thought. It is likely that the methods available today are not yet ultimately developed for cell wall studies in a perennial model organism such as *Populus*, which probably has plasticity and ability to adjust to environmental and physiological circumstances as the most important traits in order to acclimatise to a changing environment. Despite this, in the next few years testing of the hypothetical models presented above is likely to provide methods to manipulate the composition of secondary cell walls also in *Populus*. Hence, specific tailoring of the raw materials required for a wide range of industrially important processes might be reality but discoveries on the way will hopefully also open for new application areas of the cell wall and its components.

### References

- Alonso, J.M. (2003). Genome-wide insertional mutagenesis of Arabidopsis thaliana. *Science* 301, 1849-1849.
- Andersson, S.-I., Samuelson, O., Ishihara, M. & Shimizu, K. (1983). Structure of the reducing end-groups in spruce xylan. *Carbohydrate Research* 111, 283-288.
- Arioli, T., Peng, L.C., Betzner, A.S., Burn, J., Wittke, W., Herth, W., Camilleri, C., Hofte, H., Plazinski, J., Birch, R., Cork, A., Glover, J., Redmond, J. & Williamson, R.E. (1998). Molecular analysis of cellulose biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. *Science* 279, 717-720.
- Aspeborg, H., Schrader, J., Coutinho, P.M., Stam, M., Kallas, A., Djerbi, S., Nilsson, P., Denman, S., Amini, B., Sterky, F., Master, E., Sandberg, G., Mellerowicz, E., Sundberg, B., Henrissat, B. & Teeri, T.T. (2005). Carbohydrate-active enzymes involved in the secondary cell wall biogenesis in hybrid aspen. *Plant Physiology* 137, 983-997.
- Aspinall, G. (1980). *Chemistry of cell wall polysaccharides*. New York, USA: Academic Press. (The Biochemistry of Plants; 3).
- Bochicchio, R. & Reicher, F. (2003). Are hemicelluloses from Podocarpus lambertii typical of gymnosperms? *Carbohydrate Polymers* 53, 127-136.
- Breton, C. & Imberty, A. (1999). Structure/function studies of glycosyltransferases. *Current Opinion in Structural Biology* 9, 563-571.
- Brown, D.M., Goubet, F., Vicky, W.W.A., Goodacre, R., Stephens, E., Dupree, P. & Turner, S.R. (2007). Comparison of five xylan synthesis mutants reveals new insight into the mechanisms of xylan synthesis. *Plant Journal* 52, 1154-1168.
- Brown, D.M., Zhang, Z.N., Stephens, E., Dupree, P. & Turner, S.R. (2009). Characterization of IRX10 and IRX10-like reveals an essential role in glucuronoxylan biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. *Plant Journal* 57, 732-746.
- Carafa, A., Duckett, J.G., Knox, J.P. & Ligrone, R. (2005). Distribution of cellwall xylans in bryophytes and tracheophytes: new insights into basal interrelationships of land plants. *New Phytologist* 168, 231-240.

- Carpita, N.C. (1996). Structure and biogenesis of the cell walls of grasses. *Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology* 47, 445-476.
- Carpita, N.C. (2011). Update on Mechanisms of Plant Cell Wall Biosynthesis: How Plants Make Cellulose and Other (1 -> 4)-beta-D-Glycans. *Plant Physiology* 155, 171-184.
- Carpita, N.C. & Gibeaut, D.M. (1993). Structural models of primary cell walls in flowering plants consistency of molecular structure with the physical properties of the walls during growth. *Plant Journal* 3, 1-30.
- Chaffey, N., Cholewa, E., Regan, S. & Sundberg, B. (2002). Secondary xylem development in Arabidopsis: a model for wood formation. *Physiologia Plantarum* 114, 594-600.
- Cheng, X., Hao, H. & Peng, L. (2011). Recent progresses on cellulose synthesis in cell wall of plants. *Journal of Tropical and Subtropical Botany* 19, 283-290.
- Clough, S.J. & Bent, A.F. (1998). Floral dip: a simplified method for Agrobacterium-mediated transformation of Arabidopsis thaliana. *Plant Journal* 16, 735-743.
- Cosgrove, D.J. (2005). Growth of the plant cell wall. *Nature Reviews Molecular Cell Biology* 6, 850-861.
- Cote, W.A., Jr. (1967). *Wood ultrastructure: an atlas of electron micrographs*. (Wood ultrastructure: an atlas of electron micrographs.
- Coutinho, P.M., Deleury, E., Davies, G.J. & Henrissat, B. (2003). An evolving hierarchical family classification for glycosyltransferases. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 328, 307-317.
- Darvill, J.E., McNeil, M., Darvill, A.G. & Albersheim, P. (1980). Structure of plant cell walls. 11.Glucoronoarabinoxylan, a 2nd hemicellulose in the primary cell walls of suspension cultured sycamore cells. *Plant Physiology* 66, 1135-1139.
- Decou, R., Lhernould, S., Laurans, F., Sulpice, E., Leple, J.C., Dejardin, A., Pilate, G. & Costa, G. (2009). Cloning and expression analysis of a woodassociated xylosidase gene (PtaBXL1) in poplar tension wood. *Phytochemistry* 70, 163-172.
- Desprez, T., Juraniec, M., Crowell, E.F., Jouy, H., Pochylova, Z., Parcy, F., Hofte, H., Gonneau, M. & Vernhettes, S. (2007). Organization of cellulose synthase complexes involved in primary cell wall synthesis in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104, 15572-15577.
- Desprez, T., Vernhettes, S., Fagard, M., Refregier, G., Desnos, T., Aletti, E., Py, N., Pelletier, S. & Hofte, H. (2002). Resistance against herbicide isoxaben and cellulose deficiency caused by distinct mutations in same cellulose synthase isoform CESA6. *Plant Physiology* 128, 482-490.
- Doblin, M.S., Vergara, C.E., Read, S., Newbigin, E. & Bacic, A. (2003). Plant cell wall biosynthesis: making the bricks. In: *The Plant Cell Wall*. pp. 183-222. New York, USA: Blackwell Publishing. (Annual Plant Reviews; 8). ISBN 0-84127-328-7.

- Donaldson, L.A. (2001). Lignification and lignin topochemistry an ultrastructural view. *Phytochemistry* 57, 859-873.
- Ebringerova, A. & Heinze, T. (2000). Xylan and xylan derivatives biopolymers with valuable properties, 1 - Naturally occurring xylans structures, procedures and properties. *Macromolecular Rapid Communications* 21, 542-556.
- Edvardsson, E. (2010). Integration of Arabidopsis and Poplar Model Systems to Elucidate Gene Function during Wood Formation. Diss. Umeå, Sweden:Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences.
- Endler, A. & Persson, S. (2011). Cellulose Synthases and Synthesis in Arabidopsis. *Molecular Plant* 4, 199-211.
- Fincher, G.B. (2009). Revolutionary Times in Our Understanding of Cell Wall Biosynthesis and Remodeling in the Grasses. *Plant Physiology* 149, 27-37.
- Frei, E. & Preston, R.D. (1964). Non-cellulosic structural polysaccharides in algal cell walls .2. Association of xylan + mannan in *Porphyra umbilicalis*. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences* 160, 314-327.
- Freshour, G., Clay, R.P., Fuller, M.S., Albersheim, P., Darvill, A.G. & Hahn, M.G. (1996). Developmental and tissue-specific structural alterations of the cell-wall polysaccharides of Arabidopsis thaliana roots. *Plant Physiology* 110, 1413-1429.
- Fry, S.C. (1995). Polysaccharide-modifying enzymes in the plant-cell wall. *Annual Review of Plant Physiology and Plant Molecular Biology* 46, 497-520.
- Fry, S.C. (2011). Plant Polysaccharides: Biosynthesis and Bioengineering. In: Ulvskov, P. (Ed.) Annual Plant Reviews. p. 464 Wiley-Blackwell; 41). ISBN 971-1-4051-8172-3.
- Geisler-Lee, J., Geisler, M., Coutinho, P.M., Segerman, B., Nishikubo, N., Takahashi, J., Aspeborg, H., Djerbi, S., Master, E., Andersson-Gunneras, S., Sundberg, B., Karpinski, S., Teeri, T.T., Kleczkowski, L.A., Henrissat, B. & Mellerowicz, E.J. (2006). Poplar carbohydrate-active enzymes. Gene identification and expression analyses. *Plant Physiology* 140, 946-962.
- Gerber, L., Eliasson, M., Trygg, J., Moritz, T. & Sundberg, B. (2012). Multivariate curve resolution provides a high-throughput data processing pipeline for Pyrolysis-Gas Chromatography/Mass Spectrometry. *Journal of Analytical and Applied Pyrolysis* online.
- Gorzsas, A., Stenlund, H., Persson, P., Trygg, J. & Sundberg, B. (2011). Cellspecific chemotyping and multivariate imaging by combined FT-IR microspectroscopy and orthogonal projections to latent structures (OPLS) analysis reveals the chemical landscape of secondary xylem. *Plant Journal* 66, 903-914.
- Handford, M.G., Baldwin, T.C., Goubet, F., Prime, T.A., Miles, J., Yu, X.L. & Dupree, P. (2003). Localisation and characterisation of cell wall mannan polysaccharides in Arabidopsis thaliana. *Planta* 218, 27-36.

- Hertzberg, M., Aspeborg, H., Schrader, J., Andersson, A., Erlandsson, R., Blomqvist, K., Bhalerao, R., Uhlen, M., Teeri, T.T., Lundeberg, J., Sundberg, B., Nilsson, P. & Sandberg, G. (2001a). A transcriptional roadmap to wood formation. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 98, 14732-7.
- Hertzberg, M., Sievertzon, M., Aspeborg, H., Nilsson, P., Sandberg, G. & Lundeberg, J. (2001b). cDNA microarray analysis of small plant tissue samples using a cDNA tag target amplification protocol. *Plant J* 25, 585-91.
- Herve, C., Rogowski, A., Gilbert, H.J. & Knox, J.P. (2009). Enzymatic treatments reveal differential capacities for xylan recognition and degradation in primary and secondary plant cell walls. *Plant Journal* 58, 413-422.
- Iwai, H., Masaoka, N., Ishii, T. & Satoh, S. (2002). A pectin glucuronyltransferase gene is essential for intercellular attachment in the plant meristem. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 99, 16319-16324.
- Johansson, M.H. & Samuelson, O. (1977). Reducing end groups in birch xylan and their alkaline-degradation. *Wood Science and Technology* 11, 251-263.
- Johnson, K.L., Jones, B.J., Schultz, C.J. & Bacic, A. (2003). Non-enzymatic cell wall (glyco)proteins. In: Rose, J.K.C. (Ed.) *The plant cell wall*. pp. 111-154 Blackwell publishing; 8). ISBN 1-84127-328-7.
- Jung, J.H. & Park, C.M. (2007). Vascular development in plants: Specification of xylem and phloem tissues. *Journal of Plant Biology* 50, 301-305.
- Kanneganti, V. & Gupta, A.K. (2008). Wall associated kinases from plants an overview. *Physiology and Molecular Biology of Plants* 14, 109-118.
- Kaul, S., Koo, H.L., Jenkins, J., Rizzo, M., Rooney, T., Tallon, L.J., Feldblyum, T., Nierman, W., Benito, M.I., Lin, X.Y., Town, C.D., Venter, J.C., Fraser, C.M., Tabata, S., Nakamura, Y., Kaneko, T., Sato, S., Asamizu, E., Kato, T., Kotani, H., Sasamoto, S., Ecker, J.R., Theologis, A., Federspiel, N.A., Palm, C.J., Osborne, B.I., Shinn, P., Conway, A.B., Vysotskaia, V.S., Dewar, K., Conn, L., Lenz, C.A., Kim, C.J., Hansen, N.F., Liu, S.X., Buehler, E., Altafi, H., Sakano, H., Dunn, P., Lam, B., Pham, P.K., Chao, Q., Nguyen, M., Yu, G.X., Chen, H.M., Southwick, A., Lee, J.M., Miranda, M., Toriumi, M.J., Davis, R.W., Wambutt, R., Murphy, G., Dusterhoft, A., Stiekema, W., Pohl, T., Entian, K.D., Terryn, N., Volckaert, G., Salanoubat, M., Choisne, N., Rieger, M., Ansorge, W., Unseld, M., Fartmann, B., Valle, G., Artiguenave, F., Weissenbach, J., Quetier, F., Wilson, R.K., de la Bastide, M., Sekhon, M., Huang, E., Spiegel, L., Gnoj, L., Pepin, K., Murray, J., Johnson, D., Habermann, K., Dedhia, N., Parnell, L., Preston, R., Hillier, L., Chen, E., Marra, M., Martienssen, R., McCombie, W.R., Mayer, K., White, O., Bevan, M., Lemcke, K., Creasy, T.H., Bielke, C., Haas, B., Haase, D., Maiti, R., Rudd, S., Peterson, J., Schoof, H., Frishman, D., Morgenstern, B., Zaccaria, P., Ermolaeva, M., Pertea, M., Quackenbush, J., Volfovsky, N., Wu, D.Y., Lowe, T.M., Salzberg, S.L., Mewes, H.W., Rounsley, S., Bush,

D., Subramaniam, S., Levin, I., Norris, S., Schmidt, R., Acarkan, A., Bancroft, I., Brennicke, A., Eisen, J.A., Bureau, T., Legault, B.A., Le, Q.H., Agrawal, N., Yu, Z., Copenhaver, G.P., Luo, S., Pikaard, C.S., Preuss, D., Paulsen, I.T., Sussman, M., Britt, A.B., Selinger, D.A., Pandey, R., Mount, D.W., Chandler, V.L., Jorgensen, R.A., Pikaard, C., Juergens, G., Meyerowitz, E.M., Dangl, J., Jones, J.D.G., Chen, M., Chory, J., Somerville, M.C. & Ar Gen, I. (2000). Analysis of the genome sequence of the flowering plant Arabidopsis thaliana. *Nature* 408, 796-815.

- Keppler, B.D. & Showalter, A.M. (2010). IRX14 and IRX14-LIKE, Two Glycosyl Transferases Involved in Glucuronoxylan Biosynthesis and Drought Tolerance in Arabidopsis. *Molecular Plant* 3, 834-841.
- Kong, Y.Z., Zhou, G.K., Avci, U., Gu, X.G., Jones, C., Yin, Y.B., Xu, Y. & Hahn, M.G. (2009). Two Poplar Glycosyltransferase Genes, PdGATL1.1 and PdGATL1.2, Are Functional Orthologs to PARVUS/AtGATL1 in Arabidopsis. *Molecular Plant* 2, 1040-1050.
- Kulkarni, A.R., Peña, M.J., Acvi, U., Mazumder, K., Urbanowicz, B.R., Pattathil, S., Yin, Y., O'Neill, M.A., Roberts, A., Hahn, M.G., Xu, Y., Darvill, A.G. & York, W.S. (2012). The ability of land plants to synthesize glucuronoxylans predates the evolution of tracheophytes. *Glycobiology* 22, 439-451.
- Lairson, L.L., Henrissat, B., Davies, G.J. & Withers, S.G. (2008). Glycosyltransferases: Structures, functions, and mechanisms. *Annual Review of Biochemistry* 77, 521-555.
- Lapierre, C., Pollet, B., Ralet, M.C. & Saulnier, L. (2001). The phenolic fraction of maize bran: evidence for lignin-heteroxylan association. *Phytochemistry* 57, 765-772.
- Lee, C., Teng, Q., Huang, W.L., Zhong, R.Q. & Ye, Z.H. (2009a). The Poplar GT8E and GT8F Glycosyltransferases are Functional Orthologs of Arabidopsis PARVUS Involved in Glucuronoxylan Biosynthesis. *Plant* and Cell Physiology 50, 1982-1987.
- Lee, C., Teng, Q., Huang, W.L., Zhong, R.Q. & Ye, Z.H. (2010). The Arabidopsis Family GT43 Glycosyltransferases Form Two Functionally Nonredundant Groups Essential for the Elongation of Glucuronoxylan Backbone. *Plant Physiology* 153, 526-541.
- Lee, C., Teng, Q., Zhong, R. & Ye, Z.-H. (2011a). The Four Arabidopsis REDUCED WALL ACETYLATION Genes are Expressed in Secondary Wall-Containing Cells and Required for the Acetylation of Xylan. *Plant* and Cell Physiology 52, 1289-1301.
- Lee, C., Teng, Q., Zhong, R. & Ye, Z.-H. (2011b). Molecular Dissection of Xylan Biosynthesis during Wood Formation in Poplar. *Molecular Plant* 4, 730-747.
- Lee, C., Zhong, R. & Ye, Z.-H. (2012). Arabidopsis Family GT43 Members are Xylan Xylosyltransferases Required for the Elongation of the Xylan Backbone. *Plant Cell Physiol* 53, 135-143.

- Lee, C.H., O'Neill, M.A., Tsumuraya, Y., Darvill, A.G. & Ye, Z.H. (2007a). The irregular xylem9 mutant is deficient in xylan xylosyltransferase activity. *Plant and Cell Physiology* 48, 1624-1634.
- Lee, C.H., Teng, Q., Huang, W.L., Zhong, R.Q. & Ye, Z.H. (2009b). Down-Regulation of PoGT47C Expression in Poplar Results in a Reduced Glucuronoxylan Content and an Increased Wood Digestibility by Cellulase. *Plant and Cell Physiology* 50, 1075-1089.
- Lee, C.H., Teng, Q., Huang, W.L., Zhong, R.Q. & Ye, Z.H. (2009c). The F8H Glycosyltransferase is a Functional Paralog of FRA8 Involved in Glucuronoxylan Biosynthesis in Arabidopsis. *Plant and Cell Physiology* 50, 812-827.
- Lee, C.H., Zhong, R.Q., Richardson, E.A., Himmelsbach, D.S., McPhail, B.T. & Ye, Z.H. (2007b). The PARVUS gene is expressed in cells undergoing secondary wall thickening and is essential for glucuronoxylan biosynthesis. *Plant and Cell Physiology* 48, 1659-1672.
- Li, Q., Min, D., Wang, J.P.-Y., Peszlen, I., Horvath, L., Horvath, B., Nishimura, Y., Jameel, H., Chang, H.-M. & Chiang, V.L. (2011). Down-regulation of glycosyltransferase 8D genes in Populus trichocarpa caused reduced mechanical strength and xylan content in wood. *Tree Physiology* 31, 226-236.
- Ligrone, R., Duckett, J.G. & Renzaglia, K.S. (2000). Conducting tissues and phyletic relationships of bryophytes. *Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society of London Series B-Biological Sciences* 355, 795-813.
- Martone, P.T., Estevez, J., Ralph, J., Lu, F., Ruel, K., Denny, M. & Somerville, C. (2007). Discovery of secondary cell walls and lignin precursors in the joints of the articulated coralline alga calliarthron. *Journal of Phycology* 43, 63-63.
- Matsunaga, T., Ishii, T., Matsumoto, S., Higuchi, M., Darvill, A., Albersheim, P. & O'Neill, M.A. (2004). Occurrence of the primary cell wall polysaccharide rhamnogalacturonan II in pteridophytes, lycophytes, and bryophytes. Implications for the evolution of vascular plants. *Plant Physiology* 134, 339-351.
- Mishler, B.D. & Churchill, S.P. (1984). A cladistic approach to the phylogeny of the bryophytes. *Brittonia* 36, 406-424.
- Moller, I., Sorensen, I., Bernal, A.J., Blaukopf, C., Lee, K., Obro, J., Pettolino, F., Roberts, A., Mikkelsen, J.D., Knox, J.P., Bacic, A. & Willats, W.G.T. (2007). High-throughput mapping of cell-wall polymers within and between plants using novel microarrays. *Plant Journal* 50, 1118-1128.
- Mortimer, J.C., Miles, G.P., Brown, D.M., Zhang, Z.N., Segura, M.P., Weimar, T., Yu, X.L., Seffen, K.A., Stephens, E., Turner, S.R. & Dupree, P. (2010). Absence of branches from xylan in Arabidopsis gux mutants reveals potential for simplification of lignocellulosic biomass. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 107, 17409-17414.

- Nieminen, K.M., Kauppinen, L. & Helariutta, Y. (2004). A weed for wood? Arabidopsis as a genetic model for xylem development. *Plant Physiology* 135, 653-659.
- Nilsson, O., Alden, T., Sitbon, F., Little, C.H.A., Chalupa, V., Sandberg, G. & Olsson, O. (1992). Spatial pattern of cauliflower mosaic virus 35S promoter-luciferase expression in transgenic hybrid aspen trees monitored by enzymatic assay and non-destructive imaging. *Transgenic Research* 1, 209-220.
- O'Neill, M.A. & York, W.S. (2003). The composition and structure of plant primary cell walls. In: *The Plant Cell Wall*. pp. 1-54. New york, USA: Blackwell Publishing. (Annual Plant Reviews. ISBN 1-84127-328-7.
- Peña, M.J., Darvill, A.G., Eberhard, S., York, W.S. & O'Neill, M.A. (2008). Moss and liverwort xyloglucans contain galacturonic acid and are structurally distinct from the xyloglucans synthesized by hornworts and vascular plants. *Glycobiology* 18, 891-904.
- Peña, M.J., Zhong, R., Zhou, G.K., Richardson, E.A., O'Neill M, A., Darvill, A.G., York, W.S. & Ye, Z.H. (2007). Arabidopsis irregular xylem8 and irregular xylem9: Implications for the Complexity of Glucuronoxylan Biosynthesis. *Plant Cell* 19, 549-63.
- Persson, S., Caffall, K.H., Freshour, G., Hilley, M.T., Bauer, S., Poindexter, P., Hahn, M.G., Mohnen, D. & Somerville, C. (2007a). The Arabidopsis irregular xylem8 mutant is deficient in glucuronoxylan and homogalacturonan, which are essential for secondary cell wall integrity. *Plant Cell* 19, 237-255.
- Persson, S., Paredez, A., Carroll, A., Palsdottir, H., Doblin, M., Poindexter, P., Khitrov, N., Auer, M. & Somerville, C.R. (2007b). Genetic evidence for three unique components in primary cell-wall cellulose synthase complexes in Arabidopsis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 104, 15566-15571.
- Popper, Z.A. (2008). Evolution and diversity of green plant cell walls. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 11, 286-292.
- Popper, Z.A., Michel, G., Herve, C., Domozych, D.S., Willats, W.G.T., Tuohy, M.G., Kloareg, B. & Stengel, D.B. (2011). Evolution and Diversity of Plant Cell Walls: From Algae to Flowering Plants. *Annual Review of Plant Biology, Vol* 62 62, 567-588.
- Popper, Z.A. & Tuohy, M.G. (2010). Beyond the Green: Understanding the Evolutionary Puzzle of Plant and Algal Cell Walls. *Plant Physiology* 153, 373-383.
- Prigge, M.J. & Bezanilla, M. (2010). Evolutionary crossroads in developmental biology: Physcomitrella patens. *Development* 137, 3535-3543.
- Puls, J., Schroder, N., Stein, A., Janzon, R. & Saake, B. (2006). Xylans from oat spelts and birch kraft pulp. *Macromolecular Symposia* 232, 85-92.
- Rensing, S.A., Lang, D., Zimmer, A.D., Terry, A., Salamov, A., Shapiro, H., Nishiyama, T., Perroud, P.-F., Lindquist, E.A., Kamisugi, Y., Tanahashi, T., Sakakibara, K., Fujita, T., Oishi, K., Shin-I, T., Kuroki, Y., Toyoda,

A., Suzuki, Y., Hashimoto, S.-i., Yamaguchi, K., Sugano, S., Kohara, Y., Fujiyama, A., Anterola, A., Aoki, S., Ashton, N., Barbazuk, W.B., Barker, E., Bennetzen, J.L., Blankenship, R., Cho, S.H., Dutcher, S.K., Estelle, M., Fawcett, J.A., Gundlach, H., Hanada, K., Heyl, A., Hicks, K.A., Hughes, J., Lohr, M., Mayer, K., Melkozernov, A., Murata, T., Nelson, D.R., Pils, B., Prigge, M., Reiss, B., Renner, T., Rombauts, S., Rushton, P.J., Sanderfoot, A., Schween, G., Shiu, S.-H., Stueber, K., Theodoulou, F.L., Tu, H., Van de Peer, Y., Verrier, P.J., Waters, E., Wood, A., Yang, L., Cove, D., Cuming, A.C., Hasebe, M., Lucas, S., Mishler, B.D., Reski, R., Grigoriev, I.V., Quatrano, R.S. & Boore, J.L. (2008). The Physcomitrella genome reveals evolutionary insights into the conquest of land by plants. *Science* 319, 64-69.

- Riese, J., Ney, J. & Kohorn, B.D. (2003). The Plant Cell Wall. In: Rose, J.K.C. (Ed.) Annual Plant Reviews. pp. 223-236 Wiley-Blackwell; 8). ISBN 1-84127-328-7.
- Roberts, A.W. & Roberts, E. (2004). Cellulose synthase (CesA) genes in algae and seedless plants. *Cellulose* 11, 419-435.
- Sakakibara, K., Nishiyama, T., Sumikawa, N., Kofuji, R., Murata, T. & Hasebe, M. (2003). Involvement of auxin and a homeodomain-leucine zipper I gene in rhizoid development of the moss Physcomitrella patens. *Development* 130, 4835-4846.
- Salerno, G.L. & Curatti, L. (2003). Origin of sucrose metabolism in higher plants: when, how and why? *Trends in Plant Science* 8, 63-69.
- Sarkanen, K.V. & Ludwig, C.H. (1971). Lignins: occurrence, formation, structure and reactions. *Lignins: occurrence, formation, structure and reactions.*, 916.
- Sarkar, P., Bosneaga, E. & Auer, M. (2009). Plant cell walls throughout evolution: towards a molecular understanding of their design principles. *Journal of Experimental Botany* 60, 3615-3635.
- Schaefer, D., Zryd, J.P., Knight, C.D. & Cove, D.J. (1991). Stable transformation of the moss *Physcomitrella patens*. *Molecular & General Genetics* 226, 418-424.
- Scheible, W.R., Eshed, R., Richmond, T., Delmer, D. & Somerville, C. (2001). Modifications of cellulose synthase confer resistance to isoxaben and thiazolidinone herbicides in Arabidopsis Ixr1 mutants. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 98, 10079-10084.
- Scheible, W.R. & Pauly, M. (2004). Glycosyltransferases and cell wall biosynthesis: novel players and insights. *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 7, 285-295.
- Schrader, J., Nilsson, J., Mellerowicz, E., Berglund, A., Nilsson, P., Hertzberg, M. & Sandberg, G. (2004). A high-resolution transcript profile across the wood-forming meristem of poplar identifies potential regulators of cambial stem cell identity. *Plant Cell* 16, 2278-2292.

- Sharples, S.C. & Fry, S.C. (2007). Radioisotope ratios discriminate between competing pathways of cell wall polysaccharide and RNA biosynthesis in living plant cells. *Plant Journal* 52, 252-262.
- Sinnott, M.L. (1990). Catalytic Mechanisms of Enzymic Glycosyl Transfer. *Chemical Reviews* 90, 1171-1202.
- Sorensen, I., Domozych, D. & Willats, W.G.T. (2010). How Have Plant Cell Walls Evolved? *Plant Physiology* 153, 366-372.
- Stork, J., Harris, D., Griffiths, J., Williams, B., Beisson, F., Li-Beisson, Y., Mendu, V., Haughn, G. & DeBolt, S. (2010). CELLULOSE SYNTHASE9 Serves a Nonredundant Role in Secondary Cell Wall Synthesis in Arabidopsis Epidermal Testa Cells. *Plant Physiology* 153, 580-589.
- Sørensen, I., Pettolino, F.A., Bacic, A., Ralph, J., Lu, F., O'Neill, M.A., Fei, Z., Rose, J.K.C., Domozych, D.S. & Willats, W.G.T. (2011). The charophycean green algae provide insights into the early origins of plant cell walls. *The Plant Journal* 68, 201-211.
- Taylor, N.G., Howells, R.M., Huttly, A.K., Vickers, K. & Turner, S.R. (2003). Interactions among three distinct CesA proteins essential for cellulose synthesis. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 100, 1450-1455.
- Teleman, A., Lundqvist, J., Tjerneld, F., Stalbrand, H. & Dahlman, O. (2000). Characterization of acetylated 4-O-methylglucuronoxylan isolated from aspen employing H-1 and C-13 NMR spectroscopy. *Carbohydrate Research* 329, 807-815.
- Thelander, M., Nilsson, A. & Ronne, H. (2009). The Moss *Physcomitrella*. In: Knight, C., *et al.* (Eds.) *Annual Plant Reviews*. pp. 211-245 Wiley-Blackwell; 36). ISBN 978-1-4051-8189-1.
- Tuskan, G.A., DiFazio, S., Jansson, S., Bohlmann, J., Grigoriev, I., Hellsten, U., Putnam, N., Ralph, S., Rombauts, S., Salamov, A., Schein, J., Sterck, L., Aerts, A., Bhalerao, R.R., Bhalerao, R.P., Blaudez, D., Boerjan, W., Brun, A., Brunner, A., Busov, V., Campbell, M., Carlson, J., Chalot, M., Chapman, J., Chen, G.L., Cooper, D., Coutinho, P.M., Couturier, J., Covert, S., Cronk, Q., Cunningham, R., Davis, J., Degroeve, S., Dejardin, A., Depamphilis, C., Detter, J., Dirks, B., Dubchak, I., Duplessis, S., Ehlting, J., Ellis, B., Gendler, K., Goodstein, D., Gribskov, M., Grimwood, J., Groover, A., Gunter, L., Hamberger, B., Heinze, B., Helariutta, Y., Henrissat, B., Holligan, D., Holt, R., Huang, W., Islam-Faridi, N., Jones, S., Jones-Rhoades, M., Jorgensen, R., Joshi, C., Kangasjarvi, J., Karlsson, J., Kelleher, C., Kirkpatrick, R., Kirst, M., Kohler, A., Kalluri, U., Larimer, F., Leebens-Mack, J., Leple, J.C., Locascio, P., Lou, Y., Lucas, S., Martin, F., Montanini, B., Napoli, C., Nelson, D.R., Nelson, C., Nieminen, K., Nilsson, O., Pereda, V., Peter, G., Philippe, R., Pilate, G., Poliakov, A., Razumovskaya, J., Richardson, P., Rinaldi, C., Ritland, K., Rouze, P., Ryaboy, D., Schmutz, J., Schrader, J., Segerman, B., Shin, H., Siddiqui, A., Sterky, F., Terry, A., Tsai, C.J., Uberbacher, E., Unneberg, P., Vahala, J., Wall, K., Wessler, S., Yang, G.,

Yin, T., Douglas, C., Marra, M., Sandberg, G., de Peer, Y.V. & Rokhsar, D. (2006). The genome of black cottonwood, Populus trichocarpa (Torr. & Gray). *Science* 313, 1596-1604.

- Ubeda-Tomas, S., Edvardsson, E., Eland, C., Singh, S.K., Zadik, D., Aspeborg, H., Gorzsas, A., Teeri, T.T., Sundberg, B., Persson, P., Bennett, M. & Marchant, A. (2007). Genomic-assisted identification of genes involved in secondary growth in Arabidopsis utilising transcript profiling of poplar wood-forming tissues. *Physiologia Plantarum* 129, 415-428.
- Vallet, C., Chabbert, B., Czaninski, Y. & Monties, B. (1996). Histochemistry of lignin deposition during sclerenchyma differentiation in alfalfa stems. *Annals of Botany* 78, 625-632.
- Winzell, A., Guerriero, G., Aspeborg, H., Wang, Y.Q., Rajangam, A.S., Teeri, T.T. & Ezcurra, I. (2010). Biochemical characterization of family 43 glycosyltransferases in the Populus xylem: challenges and prospects. *Plant Biotechnology* 27, 283-288.
- Wu, A.M., Hörnblad, E., Voxeur, A., Gerber, L., Rihouey, C., Lerouge, P. & Marchant, A. (2010). Analysis of the Arabidopsis IRX9/IRX9-L and IRX14/IRX14-L Pairs of Glycosyltransferase Genes Reveals Critical Contributions to Biosynthesis of the Hemicellulose Glucuronoxylan. *Plant Physiology* 153, 542-554.
- Wu, A.M., Rihouey, C., Seveno, M., Hörnblad, E., Singh, S.K., Matsunaga, T., Ishii, T., Lerouge, P. & Marchant, A. (2009). The *Arabidopsis* IRX10 and IRX10-LIKE glycosyltransferases are critical for glucuronoxylan biosynthesis during secondary cell wall formation. *Plant Journal* 57, 718-731.
- Xu, X., Xu, Q., Zhang, K. & Xu, J. (2010). Advancements in expansin genes of plants. *Journal of Beijing Forestry University* 32, 154-162.
- Yang, X., Ye, C.-Y., Bisaria, A., Tuskan, G.A. & Kalluri, U.C. (2011). Identification of candidate genes in Arabidopsis and Populus cell wall biosynthesis using text-mining, co-expression network analysis and comparative genomics. *Plant Science* 181, 675-687.
- York, W.S. & O'Neill, M.A. (2008). Biochemical control of xylan biosynthesis which end is up? *Current Opinion in Plant Biology* 11, 258-265.
- Zablackis, E., Huang, J., Muller, B., Darvill, A.G. & Albersheim, P. (1995). Structure of plant cell walls .34. Characterization of the cell-wall polysaccharides of Arabidopsis thaliana leaves. *Plant Physiology* 107, 1129-1138.
- Zeng, W., Jiang, N., Nadella, R., Killen, T.L., Nadella, V. & Faik, A. (2010). A Glucurono(arabino)xylan Synthase Complex from Wheat Contains Members of the GT43, GT47, and GT75 Families and Functions Cooperatively. *Plant Physiology* 154, 78-97.
- Zhang, J., Elo, A. & Helariutta, Y. (2011). Arabidopsis as a model for wood formation. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology* 22, 293-299.
- Zhong, R. & Ye, Z.-H. (2009). Secondary Cell Walls. In: *Encyclopedia of Life Sciences (ELS)*. www.els.net John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, Chichester.

- Zhong, R.Q., Peña, M.J., Zhou, G.K., Nairn, C.J., Wood-Jones, A., Richardson, E.A., Morrison, W.H., Darvill, A.G., York, W.S. & Ye, Z.H. (2005). Arabidopsis fragile fiber8, which encodes a putative glucuronyltransferase, is essential for normal secondary wall synthesis. *Plant Cell* 17, 3390-3408.
- Zhou, G.K., Zhong, R., Himmelsbach, D.S., McPhail, B.T. & Ye, Z.H. (2007). Molecular Characterization of PoGT8D and PoGT43B, Two Secondary Wall-Associated Glycosyltransferases in Poplar. *Plant Cell Physiol* 48, 689–699.
- Zhou, G.K., Zhong, R.Q., Richardson, E.A., Morrison, W.H., Nairn, C.J., Wood-Jones, A. & Ye, Z.H. (2006). The poplar glycosyltransferase GT47C is functionally conserved with Arabidopsis Fragile fiber8. *Plant and Cell Physiology* 47, 1229-1240.

# Acknowledgements

Thanks Alan! It has been nice to work with you and I really appreciate to get to know you and your family during these years! Despite ups and downs in communication, you never let me go despite the long distance between us, I truly appreciate that.

Ellinor for being a good friend and colleague, always positive! It has helped a lot! It has been very important and nice events to have lab meetings in our "group" of two persons. The only thing I regret is that the Christmas dinner that we decided that the group would pay for, that would be free also for our partners, of course at the most expensive restaurant in town and with alcohol included, never happened<sup>©</sup>.

Ai-Min, also for being a good friend and colleague, and balancing Ellinor's positivism with some negative "It's no use" (shaking the head). In most cases this was regarding the *Populus*, and it has really helped me in developing into a researcher even though I didn't always appreciated it when you said it <sup>(2)</sup> It has been great to discuss science with you.

Björn for letting me in into your group – it has been very important for me during periods to have at least one meeting every second week to plan my research around. I have always felt welcome to talk to you if I needed, something that I appreciate very much.

The same is for all members of the cell wall group – especially András, Lorenz, Junko, Weiya, Melissa, Judith, Sergey, David, Peter, Totte, Amir and Louise - I always felt welcome and appreciated as a colleague, thanks! Kjell, you have always had time with me and my questions and I really enjoyed working together with you at the anatomy course. Thank you very much for that!

Thanks to all colleagues and friends at UPSC - Anna K, Pernilla, Rozenn, Delphine, Iona, Sara, Hanna, Annika, Anna P, Lars , Andreas, Lara, Maria, Iftikhar, Manoj...-to mention some of you! You are good people, always friendly and helpful! I have really missed our chats Lars and your laughs Rozenn since you left...

Gunnar and Thomas - you have always been there when I needed it. Thomas especially for supporting me in going for the moss project!

Inga-Lis, Kjell, Stefan, Maria, Johanna, Siv, Britt-Marie and Gun-Britt for always being there, helping me with a smile <sup>(2)</sup>.

Thanks to the *Physcomitrella* group in Uppsala - especially Nils, Micke, Anders and Hans - for introducing and welcoming me into the moss field with open arms! It has been a very nice experience to visit you and work with you!

All members of the PhD student council during my year as chairman – you helped me keep the motivation and start believing that there is a life after the PhD education O.

Hanna, Christine, Maria and Ida – networking, discussions and hard work is the keys aren't they? <sup>(i)</sup> Thanks for encouraging me and being good persons!

Mélanie, Yohann, Christine, Benjamin, Hanna and Reyes. You have all been a very important part of this work, without good friends it would have been impossible to motivate myself. Mélanie, the nights in the stable with deep or superficial discussions about life, and the discussions coming from sharing a common interest can never be overestimated. Thank you very much, both for help and for friendship! Christine, sauna evenings and discussions about life in general can't be overestimated either! Hanna, we started at the same time and you were a few months before me in defending. It has been strengthening to share phases and the time as a PhD student with you! I appreciate our outsidework events including parties at Origo and fikas at home! Reyes, I truly miss you and our Swedish-Spanish chats, that also added a dimension to life... Thanks!

Emma S och B, Therese, Erika J och E, Jenny B, Linda P, Carin A and Sara E. Thanks for being there<sup>©</sup>!

Thank you Bengt for providing me with a peaceful working space! It contributed significantly to this thesis!

Finally, thanks to my great family. I know you are always there for me. Thanks mamma for not only talking science with me, pappa for most times staying out of my work, and Ante-vante for now and then sharing some enthusiasm over science with me. Systra-mi for believing in me - you are my idol! Mattias you have supported me, been serving me, and pushed me forward. You are the best. Hugo, for giving joy, and Mýra, Laban and Måns for demanding non-science-related attention ©.

This work was carried out with funding from FuncFiber.

Glucuronoxylan (GX) is the second most abundant polysaccharide in the secondary cell walls of angiosperms. The thesis is based on studies performed in *Physcomitrella patens*, *Arabidopsis thaliana* and *Populus* plants with the aim to increase the understanding of glucuronoxylan synthesis and with main focus on the role of the *IRX10* gene family. Work described in this thesis suggests that the function of the IRX10 family of proteins is partly conserved between *Arabidopsis*, *Physcomitrella* and *Populus*.

**Emma Hörnblad** received her graduate education at the Department of Forest Genetics and Plant Physiology, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Sweden. She completed a Master of Science in Biology and Molecular Biology at Umeå University, Sweden.

ISSN 1652-6880 ISBN 978-91-576-7692-4